REPC	Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188		
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is esti reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regar Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highn	mated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for re fing this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection way, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302, and to the Office	viewing instructions, searching existing data of information, including suggestions for rec of Management and Budget, Paperwork Redu	sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and lucing this burden, to Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for ction Project (0704-0188), Washington, DC 20503.
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave blank) 2. REPORT DATE 3. REPORT TYPE AND DATES COVERED			ES COVERED
	11.Jan.99		THESIS
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE			5. FUNDING NUMBERS
DEVELOPMENT OF A TOOL	FOR ASSESSING THE DEGRI	EE OF	
AUTOMATION AND INTEGR	ATION ON CAPITAL PROJEC	CTS	
6 AUTHOR(S)			
CAPT WELCH KEITH A			
7. PERFORMING UKGANIZATIUN NAME(S) A	AND ADDRESS(ES)		REPORT NUMBER
UNIVERSITT OF TEARS AC	J 5111 N		
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NA	ME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)		10. SPONSORING/MONITORING Agency Report Number
THE DEPARTMENT OF THE	AIR FORCE		
AFTI/CIA, BLDG 125			FY99-70
2950 P STREET			
WPAFB OH 45433			
11 SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES			
12ª DISTRIBUTION AVAILABILITY STATEM	ENT		12b. DISTRIBUTION CODE
Unlimited distribution			
In Accordance With AFI 35-205	AFIT Sup 1		
In Accordance with Air 55-203	min Sup i		
13. ABSTRACT (Maximum 200 words)			
			· ·
14. SUBJECT TERMS			15. NUMBER OF PAGES
-	0000916	1 2 2	112
1	JJJVALU		16. PRICE CODE
17. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION	18. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION	19. SECURITY CLASSIFICATIO	N 20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT
OF REPORT	OF THIS PAGE	OF ABSTRACT	

Standard Form 298 (Rev. 2-89) (EG) Prescribed by ANSI Std. 239,18 Designed using Perform Pro, WHS/DIOR, Oct 94 Copyright

by

Keith Allen Welch

1998

Development of a Tool for Assessing the Degree of Automation and Integration on Capital Projects

by

Keith Allen Welch, B.S.

Thesis

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

The University of Texas at Austin

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

Master of Science in Engineering

The University of Texas at Austin December 1998

Development of a Tool for Assessing the Degree of Automation and Integration on Capital Projects

Approved by Supervising Committee:

 $\hat{\gamma}$

Dedication

This work is dedicated to my loving wife Sandra and our beautiful daughter Valerie. They both displayed extraordinary patience throughout and I could not have done it without them.

"God, grant me the serenity to accept the things I cannot change, courage to change the things I can, and the wisdom to know the difference" – Catholic Serenity Prayer

Abstract

Development of a Tool for Assessing the Degree of Automation and Integration on Capital Projects

Keith Allen Welch, M.S.E. The University of Texas at Austin, 1998

Supervisor: James T. O'Connor

The goal of the Fully Integrated and Automated Project Processes (FIAPP) research thrust at the University of Texas at Austin is to improve the industry through better utilization of integration and automation technologies. This thesis describes the first step toward that goal: development of a survey with which to measure both the degree of technology use on projects and the implications of such usage on project outcomes. Also included in this report, is guidance for future researchers who wish to develop similar surveys or gather similar data.

ν

1910 COADAY INOPECTED 2

Table of Contents

List of Ta	ıbles viii
List of Fig	guresix
Chapter 1	1 Introduction1
1.1	Objectives3
1.2	Scope Limitations
1.3	Structure of Report4
Chapter 2	2 Background5
2.1	Overview of Project Integration and Automation Technologies5
2.2	Previous Technology Surveys by Others
2.3	Project vs. Organization Basis15
2.4	Structured vs. Open-ended Questioning16
2.5	Definition of a Metric17
2.8	Types of Data to Collect
Chapter 3	3 Study Methodology20
3.1	Development of Study Objectives
3.2	Proposal of Tasks and Integration Links
3.3	Application of Litmus Test
3.4	Creating an Assessment Scale
3.5	Analysis of Respondent, Sample, and Representativeness Issues31
3.6	Formulation of the Project Performance Assessment
3.7	Drafting the Survey Front-End
3.8	Preparing the Survey Package (Version 1.0)35
3.9	Pilot Data Collection and Feedback
3.10	Feedback from Pilot Data Gathering
3.11	Modification and Refinement of the Survey (Version 2.0)40

)

,

3.12 Data Collection
Chapter 4 The Survey Form and Commentary47
Chapter 5 Conclusions and Recommendations
5.1 Conclusions
5.2 Recommendations
Appendix A – Survey Version 1.0
Appendix B – Survey Version 2.0
Appendix C – Survey Version 2.174
Appendix D – Survey Version 2.285
Appendix E – Changes from Version 2.0 to 2.195
Appendix F – Changes from Version 2.1 to 2.298
Appendix G – Automation and Integration Technology Listing
Appendix H – Classification of Assessment Questions105
Bibliography110
Vita

List of Tables

Table 2.1 Types of Data to Collect	18
Table 3.1 Assessment Scale	30
Table 3.2 Company and Project Characteristics	32
Table 3.3 Changes to Phase Descriptions	42

List of Figures

Figure 2.1 Blue Line On-Line's ProjectNet – Progress Photos	9
Figure 2.2 Blue Line On-Line's Project Net – Schedule Screen	10
Figure 2.3 Evolv's ProjectCenter – Drawing List	10
Figure 2.4 MPInteractive's eBuilder – Collaboration Example	11
Figure 3.1 Data Collection Tool Development Flowchart	23
Figure 3.3 Concept of an Integration Link	24
Figure 3.4 Evolution of Full Data Integration (CII 1993 publication 20-3)	26
Figure 3.5 Litmus Test Process	27
Figure 3.6 Assessment Scale Examples	41
Figure 4.1 Survey – Directions	48
Figure 4.2 Survey – Company Information	49
Figure 4.3 Survey – Project Information	50
Figure 4.4 Survey – Front End Phase Technology Assessment	51

Chapter 1 Introduction

Despite the similarities between construction and manufacturing, the construction industry has traditionally lagged behind the manufacturing sector in its usage technology. Some unique characteristics of the capital facility deliver process have been cited by many in the construction industry to explain the technological disparity between the to industries:

- The uniqueness of construction projects versus the relative stability of manufacturing processes.
- The volatility of project teams in construction in contrast to consistent manufacturing workforces.
- The unpredictability of the outdoor work environment characteristic of construction sites compared to the invariability of the indoor manufacturing environment.

Recently, however, the construction industry has seen profit margins shrink and project schedules get more condensed. In an attempt to deal with these pressures, new, more complex project delivery methods such as "Design/Build" and "Fast-Tack" have been developed. With these new delivery methods has come a greater need for coordination and communication between all the project participants. This increased demand for communication has forced construction companies to turn to information technology just to remain competitive. A recent study of architectural principals found that 94% said collaboration throughout the construction life-cycle was "their primary automation goal over the next 5 years." The same study noted that 82% of those principals had gotten pressure from project owners who wanted engineering information integrated into their own databases to support facility maintenance and repair activities in the future. (Thornbury 1998)

Although most agree that integration and coordination, through the use of technology, is important, very little quantitative data is available to help company executives decide which applications of technology will contribute most to the success of their capital facility projects and, by inference, to their company's bottom line.

The Fully Integrated and Automated Project Processes (FIAPP) research thrust being conducted at the University of Texas at Austin and funded by the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation is seeking to provide that quantitative data.

In 1990 the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation began sponsoring Centers at major U.S. universities devoted to the study of particular industries. In 1996, the University of Texas received funding to establish the "Sloan Program for the Construction Industry." The FIAPP research thrust is part of the overall Sloan Program at UT Austin and FIAPP, in turn is comprised of several research focus areas:

- Industry Automation and Integration Metrics.
- Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Systems and Capital Facility Delivery.
- Success Case Studies in Capital Facility Automation and Integration.
- FIAPP Standards Development, Accomplishments, and Plans.

2

1.1 OBJECTIVES

As with most Sloan-sponsored Industry Study Centers, the objectives of the Sloan Program at UT are to:

- Develop an understanding of the issues most important to companies in the industry.
- Consider the industry on a worldwide basis in order to compare U.S. companies with their foreign counterparts.
- Contribute independent third-party evaluations and analyses of the industry.
- Take the experience gained from industry study back into the classroom.

The goals of the FIAPP research thrust are to:

- Promote the advancement of seamless capital facility delivery and operations work processes.
- Explore the breadth of life-cycle integration opportunities from emerging communication and computing technologies.

This report discusses the first step the Metrics study team took toward

these goals. The objectives of this portion of the study are to:

- Develop a tool to measure the use of automation and integration technologies in the construction industry.
- Test the tool in a pilot data-gathering effort and document lessonslearned from the pilot data-gathering effort that will guide the efforts of future researchers.

1.2 SCOPE LIMITATIONS

This report covers the development of the data-gathering tool only. Development of the metric, data analysis, and results will be presented by others. The study covers the building, infrastructure, and industrial sectors of the industry. However, the single-family residential sub-sector, involving small builders, is deliberately neglected. Within these sectors, owners, designers, general contractors, design/build contractors, subcontractors, and suppliers are all targeted.

1.3 STRUCTURE OF REPORT

The report begins with some background concerning the state of technology in the industry and elaborates on the motivation for the FIAPP metrics study. Once the motivation for the study is established, Chapter Three explains the process used by the research team to develop, test, and refine the survey form. Then Chapter Four presents the output of that process: the survey form. Key parts of the survey form are discussed with commentary that has been distilled from the pilot data-gathering effort. The commentary is intended to answer some of the most common questions about the survey that future researchers are likely to face during the conduct of data-gathering interviews. Finally, Chapter Five offers conclusions and some guidance for future research efforts as well. The appendices contain copies of the three versions of the survey mentioned in Chapter Three, documentation of the changes made between versions 2.0 and 2.1 and between versions 2.1 and 2.2, as well as a detailed listing of automation and integration technologies.

Chapter 2 Background

The purpose of this chapter is to provide a basic understanding of the current status of technology use in the construction industry and to explain the elements required to create a metric that will measure technology use on capital facility projects.

2.1 OVERVIEW OF PROJECT INTEGRATION AND AUTOMATION TECHNOLOGIES

Many technologies that show great promise for application to the construction industry are currently available or just over the horizon. This section discusses some of the base technologies that form the building blocks of more sophisticated systems. Then some benchmark technologies that are currently available are discussed. Readers should note that this is only a sample of the technologies available. A more complete list is included in Appendix G.

2.1.1 Base Technologies

Machine Vision

Machine vision is a base technology that converts analog images into a digital form that computers can understand and manipulate. Its applications range from something so commonplace today as scanning a document or a bar code, to complex optical sensors that allow robots to navigate a construction site. In effect, machine vision gives a computer eyes.

Natural Language Processing

Natural language processing is similar to machine vision except that it digitizes sound rather than images. It could be useful in situations where a worker's hands or eyes are busy. For example, while conducting a quantity survey or a site inspection, the user can concentrate on the task and speak naturally without looking at the computer as it dutifully records every word or executes the appropriate commands. If machine vision gives a computer eyes, natural language processing gives it ears.

Object Oriented Programming

Machine vision and natural language processing allow automation of the data input process. Once that data is in digital form it must be stored and manipulated. Object-oriented programming (OOP) is a relatively recent paradigm for the representation and storage of data that has already done much to change the way businesses operate. The advantages of object-oriented programming for the construction industry are shown below. (Chin et al 1997)

- Greater reusability of code [and designs]
- A friendlier, [more intuitive] user interface
- Greater flexibility to react to rapid changes in requirements

Objects interact through simple messages passed from one object to the other that tell the receiving object to modify one of its attributes (e.g. operator to forklift: "move forward"). It is through standardization of the phrasing of these simple messages, that objects get their portability: "A message, phrased in a simple and standardized way, is independent of how and where the object is implemented." (Ibid.)

The easiest application to visualize in a construction context is the use of objects in a 3D or 4D (3D plus time) modeling environment. If individual structural elements were treated as objects, attributes such as material composition, weight, color, and support requirements could be stored in an attributes database and linked to the graphical representation of that object. When the object is subsequently manipulated the model would behave in an intuitive manner consistent with its attributes and its interaction with all the other objects in the system.

The Center for Integrated Facility Engineering (CIFE) at Stanford University is developing just such a system that analyzes a 4D building model to ensure it has adequate temporary structural support during erection. The research is still in its infancy, but its implications for the design process are obviously vast. (McKinney and Fischer 1997)

2.1.2 Current Technology Applications

Construction Robotics

Object-oriented programming is also being used to assemble control programs for construction robots. Researchers first attempted to apply robotic technologies to construction tasks in the early 1980's. At that time robots were found only in factories where they performed simple, rigidly structured tasks from a stationary position. (Haas et al 1995)

7

However, as computers have become more powerful and less expensive, the robots, using those computers have become, smarter, stronger, more sensitive, and consequently, more feasible for construction applications than their predecessors.

Some of the major technologies that have been successfully implemented in construction are: (Ibid.)

- Laser guided grading and leveling
- Tipping and proximity sensors
- Automated painting and sandblasting
- Advanced tunneling techniques

Other technologies that are in development and show promise for application to capital projects include: (Ibid.)

- Autonomous off-road hauling vehicles
- Automated inspection
- Robotic sheet rock manipulators

Despite these advances, there remains little real penetration at the site level; and certainly no sign of the development of the extensive information infrastructure necessary to support significant levels of site automation and robotics. (Bradley 1997)

The Internet

The Internet may eventually prove to be that infrastructure, however it is still relatively new and most construction companies are only now beginning to see its implications to their businesses. Design firms seem to have taken an early interest in this new technology, with 20% of the computers in an average design firm having web browser software installed compared to the industry average 11%. Also, 42% of design firms have created at least one project-specific Web site, versus only 19% of the industry as a whole. (Phair and Angelo 1997)

Project Web sites

Project-specific web sites are a recent use of the Internet that allows geographically separated team members to operate with a higher degree of integration. They are also proving to be an excellent public relations resource since the public has greater access to project information.

The following are some examples of available web-based information from vendors Blue-Line/ On-Line, Evolv, and MPInteractive.



Figure 2.1 Blue Line On-Line's ProjectNet – Progress Photos

		CHECK INDEX FOR LAW	EAD MESS	AGES	USER SETTINGS	HELP 1
		LFile Library				LOGOUT
		Tesk Name	Duration	Month'1	Month 4	Week 16 12 1
		Notice to Proceed	1d			
ENSO4	2.5	Mobilization	103			
- and the second		Site Prep	20d	and the second se	9	
1.1	4.	Foundations - E	20d			
DUTBON	5	Foundations - W	10d			
	6	Masonry - E - 1	12d			
	7	Mazonry - W-1	5d			
CONFERENCE	8%	Ranks E - 2	5d			
	8	Ronks - W- 2	3d		2	
	10	Masonry - E - 2	12d			
ILE LIMARY	112	Masonry W - 2	5d			
	12	Ranks - E - 3	Ş¢.			
and the second second	13	Ronks - W - 3	5d			
DIRECTORY	14	Wasonry-E-3	12d			-
State Rand	15	Undersiab MEP Rough - E	15d			
	16	Masonry - W - 3	5d			2
PLANEL IC	17	Ranks E-4	58			11
5. S.	18	50G - E	10d			
	19	Underslab MEP Rough - W	7d			-
	20	Rocks - W - 4	3d			I
1 문화하는 것	21	Macousy E-4	12d			
	22	Mazonsy W = 4	3d		1	1

Figure 2.2 Blue Line On-Line's Project Net – Schedule Screen

Revealed Service ProjectCenter: C	onstructio	on Docur	nent Drawings - Netscape	20X	
1233	<u>A</u> =	之位	<u>368</u>		
Bookmarks	A4 Loca	tion: http:/	<pre>//projectcenter.evolv.com/ProjectCenter/155/html/constructiondocu</pre>	ments.cfm 🕅	
PROFECT	Commerce Street Office Building				
center	Paper	Model	File NAME Description (Author)	Date 🔆	
EVOLV	9	Q.	first01.dgn First floor plan, MicroStation format (EVOLV)	05/21/1998	
DIRECTORY	Q	Q,	first01.dwg First floor plan, AutoCad R13 (EVOLV)	05/21/1998	
DOCUMENTS	٩	Q	ext_elev01.dwg Exterior elevation, AutoCad R13 format (EVOLV)	06/12/1998	
Sketches Sobematic Design	٩	হ	EVOLV)	06/12/1998	
Design Develop Construction Boos			Ceiling01.dwf Ceiling plan, requires Autodesk Whip! plug-in (EVOLV)	06/12/1998	
PHOTOS	Q	Q,	Drawing2.dwg test3 (guest)	06/24/1998	
FORMS/LOGS	<u>,</u> Q,	Q,	OPEN.dwg test4 (guest)	06/24/1998	
DISCUSSION			first01.dwf testing dwf of first01.dwg (JN)	06/24/1998	
	Powered t	w <u>ModelSe</u>	wei Publisher: Copyright 1666 Evol v. LLC. Alt rights reserved. Evol	V and [[[[]]]	
	ProjectCen	te i ane trac	Bemarks of EVOLV, LLC: <u>Terms and Conditions</u>		
	nióthth	ia individu Obioriti			
	Documen	t: Done		10 2	

Figure 2.3 Evolv's ProjectCenter – Drawing List



Figure 2.4 MPInteractive's eBuilder – Collaboration Example

Web-based Collaborative Design

Through these project web sites, project teams practice something called "virtual teaming." It is a technique that allows project team members from all over the world to connect over a secure network that uses the Internet. They track design and construction progress and share project information such as drawings, still pictures, and even full-motion video.

Electronic whiteboarding and electronic redlining are less expensive technologies that also allow geographically diverse team members to collaborate without the delays and high costs of frequent travel. Both technologies allow multiple users to comment on and modify a single electronic copy of a document. The difference is that whiteboarding allows simultaneous, real-time interaction, whereas a redlined document must be electronically transmitted from user to user in turn. (Thornbury 1998)

Electronic Data Interchange

Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) does not improve collaboration, but it does improve communication efficiency by ensuring all parties to a transaction are speaking the same electronic "language." And since the language is the same, data can be transferred from one company to another without having to be reentered even if both companies use different software applications.

As of February 1993, approximately 6,000 companies in various industries were using this new technology to reduce paperwork and improve the accuracy of data throughout the materials management process. (CII 1993 Publication 20-1)

In the EDI process the sending computer uses simple translation software to convert a document into standard American National Standards Institute (ANSI) format before it is transmitted to the recipient. The receiving computer then uses a similar translation program to convert the ANSI format into a format that it can read. Since the translation software does all the work there is no need for a human to re-enter the information from a paper document. So both paper and human error are eliminated from the transaction.

Enterprise Resource Planning Software

Enterprise resource planning (ERP) software, often called enterpriseapplication software, is a bundle of software modules that, when combined, create a comprehensive management package that integrates all of a company's operations from order taking, to inventory control, to manpower and accounting.

12

In the early 1990's a "client-server" revolution took place in the computer network world that made ERP very attractive to many businesses. (Edmondson et al 1997)

The integrated nature of the package ensures that a change or addition to data in one module is reflected in all others and warnings are issued if problems arise. For instance, if a construction company had an ERP system, a change order to install 2,000 more lineal feet of sewer pipe would trigger checks of the on-site inventory of pipe and of manpower. The respective managers would be notified and any shortage would activate a warning to buy, or hire more.

Currently the system focuses mainly on manufacturing processes, but modules are being created and adapted for use in the construction industry.

2.2 PREVIOUS TECHNOLOGY SURVEYS BY OTHERS

The technologies described above are a few of the more sophisticated options available. But how sophisticated is the construction industry in its use of computers? A couple of recent studies have attempted to answer that question.

2.2.1 ENR Survey

In January 1997, *Engineering News Record* (ENR) magazine contracted with Rose Research of Stanford, Connecticut to conduct extensive telephone interviews with the decision-makers of 300 firms including designers, general contractors, and specialty contractors.

Their survey was intended to measure trends in corporate strategies toward the implementation of information technology programs. They asked what hardware and software systems they were using, what investment they made – and are intending to make in the future – in IT, and how they use the Internet.

The results showed that companies seem to be warming up slowly to the impact of IT. E-mail is being more widely used, and some are even experimenting with project web pages.

However, there is still a lot of old hardware out there that companies are working hard to bring up to date. For example, 33% of respondents maintain a minicomputer and 50% have machines with sub-Pentium processors. (Phair and Angelo 1997) Many firms understand the need to maintain currency, but most are finding it hard to obtain the money to realize that vision. Large companies are typically hardest hit by this challenge since the technology is usually out of date by the time they upgrade hundreds, or even thousands, of machines.

While keeping hardware current is important, connecting existing hardware components is probably most important. Joseph Riedel, president of Beers Construction in Atlanta said, "It's not about a better, more powerful computer, but the amount of interconnectivity between the person on the keyboard and everybody else." (Ibid.) The survey shows 75% of companies have local area networks (LANs), whereas only 20% report setting up inter-office, wide area networks (WANs), and 50% of respondents reported having machines with e-mail capability. Barry Millikan, systems director at Parsons Brinkeroff in New York City, felt that e-mail was "...more than just an alternative to the telephone." He said, "As a manager I have a record of every communication made. And I can easily send a message to 10 people. Doing that by phone or fax

14

is laborious. And I know I make many fewer long distance calls than I used to." (Ibid.)

2.2.2 The American Institute of Architects Survey

Also in 1997, the AIA surveyed more than 2000 of its members to ascertain their use of the Internet. They found that 90% of firms with 10 or more employees are connected to the Internet. (Post 1997) The survey found that architects are using the Internet for many purposes. They used it for:

- Marketing
- Project scheduling
- Tracking job leads
- Recruiting staff
- Gathering product information
- Researching clients
- Communicating with project team members

Paul Collart, a principal at Technisis, says, "Traditionally, through the design and construction process, so much information is lost when we transfer from industry to industry – from architect to mechanical engineer to contractor. The idea is to not lose information between fields. The Internet is a way to do this and to capture all that knowledge." (Ibid.)

2.3 **PROJECT VS. ORGANIZATION BASIS**

The two studies highlighted above make qualitative assessments of the use of computers in construction. These studies used telephone interviews for the most part to gather their data, and their results were presented from the perspective of the company and its overall information technology strategy. This approach offered a good overview of the industry-wide attitude toward computers and some examples of the most heavily used and most promising technologies. From the point of view of this study however, these studies did not provide the all-important link to project performance that would allow companies to see for themselves whether the technologies were indeed promising or just expensive experiments.

For this reason, the project team decided to focus its efforts on acquiring project-centered data that could ultimately be used to link specific technology implementations to project success measures.

Since one of the objectives of this research is to determine the industry's progress toward an integrated data environment, an approach that cuts across phase boundaries and corporate boundaries was seen as advantageous. A project-focused approach does just that.

2.4 STRUCTURED VS. OPEN-ENDED QUESTIONING

Another important question faced by the research team early on was what sort of approach should be used to gather data. The two options under consideration were a specific, task-centered survey or open-ended, scenario-based interviews.

The interview approach offered some distinct advantages over the survey method, but it also held some fairly serious disadvantages that were hard to overcome. The advantages stemmed from the inherent two-way communication of face-to-face and even telephone interviews. The subject would be more inclined to participate in the study. The subject would have a better understanding of the questions as the result of clarifying dialog and, as a consequence, the answers might be more meaningful. In addition, the research team would get a better understanding of the subject's work processes through adaptive questioning than through a rigid set of pre-arranged questions.

The problem with open-ended, adaptive questioning is that it makes data comparison impossible from project to project or across industry sectors. In order to do a comparative study it is important to have a common, structured set of questions to ensure the scope and coverage of the study remain fixed.

The team decided to use a structured survey because the survey would ensure comparability of the data, from project to project, that scenario-based interviews could not offer. The survey can be administered in a number of different ways: by phone, by fax, e-mail, or in person. However, the questions always remain the same.

2.5 **DEFINITION OF A METRIC**

Apart from deciding on the focus and structure of the data gathering process, the foremost objective of this study is the development of a metric that measures the degree of technological sophistication – particularly relating to information technology – used over the life-cycle of capital projects. Consequently, the research team had to keep the attributes of a good metric in mind:

17

- Is it accepted as meaningful to the customer?
- Does it tell how well an organization's processes and tasks fulfill its goals and objectives?
- Is it simple, logical, understandable, and repeatable?
- Does it show a trend?
- Is it unambiguously defined?
- Is the data economical to collect?
- Is it timely?
- Does it drive the appropriate action?

2.8 TYPES OF DATA TO COLLECT

Before discussing development of the survey tool and the data gathering process it is important to understand what types of data to collect. The two categories of data needed are 1) Characterization data and 2) Assessment data. Table 2.1 shows a list of the types of required under each category:

Data Type	Category
Company Information	Characterization
Project Information	Characterization
Respondent Information	Characterization
Degree of Automation	Assessment
Degree of Integration	Assessment
Project Performance	Assessment

Table 2.1 Types	of Data	to	Collect
-----------------	---------	----	---------

The characterization data helps ensure the sample is representative of the whole population of construction company and project types. It also facilitates the comparison of assessment data by industry sector, project size, etc.

The assessment data is the heart of the metric. The automation assessment measures the sophistication of the technology used to accomplish individual tasks in the capital facility delivery process, while the integration assessment measures the sophistication of technology used to transfer information between tasks. These assessments, in conjunction with the characterization data, help determine the state of technology in the industry at any given point in time as well as to show trends over time.

The project performance assessments help link the other two technology assessments of a given project to the outcome of that particular project. With this link, researchers can draw conclusions about which tasks and which links offer the greatest potential to improve project performance if they are automated.

Chapter 3 Study Methodology

This chapter explains the methods used by the research team for developing a data collection tool with which to measure the degree of automation and integration practiced during the life-cycle of typical capital projects.

Much of the examination concerns development of a list of tasks typical and fundamental to the wide variety of capital project types. The listing had to be broadly applicable in order to represent the construction industry as a whole. A competing interest of the research team was to keep that list to a manageable size that captured the essence of a construction project without becoming a burden to the respondents who fill out the survey. The aim was to have industry professionals rate each task, as it was accomplished on their project, in terms of its use of automation and integration technologies.

Following development of the list, the next important step was to define a rating scale that clearly described the spectrum from a completely manual task to one that is accomplished almost exclusively by a computer (or computerized tool) in an integrated data environment. The definitions of each increment on the scale are very important to the accuracy of the resultant data. Accordingly, some explanation of those definitions is also covered in this chapter.

Once the task list was complete and the rating scale was clear, the first version of the survey was all but complete. It was time to start locating industry subjects that were willing to review the survey with a critical eye and provide some sincere, constructive feedback on its content and approach. This feedback formed the basis for a second version of the survey that was more concise, clearer, and infinitely more useful than its predecessor. There is some examination of the problems with the first version of the survey and how those problems were solved while developing the second version.

Figure 3.1 is a flowchart graphically depicting the major steps in the process used to develop the survey and gather data. Given this overview, the rest of this chapter will examine, in more detail, each block of the flowchart in turn.

3.1 DEVELOPMENT OF STUDY OBJECTIVES

The Metrics focus area study supports the Sloan Program FIAPP Thrust Area. Consequently, the study team developed the following objectives to support the larger FIAPP effort:

- Develop a tool for measuring automation and integration on capital facility projects.
- Link automation and integration technology usage with project outcomes.

Both of these objectives together "promote the development of a seamless project delivery process," which is one major goal of the FIAPP Thrust Area as a whole.

3.2 PROPOSAL OF TASKS AND INTEGRATION LINKS

The research team began developing the survey tool by generating a list of tasks typical of the capital facility delivery process. The purpose of the listing process was to find a sample of tasks that were so fundamental that they applied to almost all kinds of projects. In addition, the tasks had to represent the entire project life-cycle. Later, the listing would be combined with an automation



Figure 3.1 Data Collection Tool Development Flowchart

assessment scale, allowing a respondent to assess how automated each task was on a particular project.

The listing of tasks formed the basis for an assessment of the degree of single-task automation, but offered little insight into how those individual tasks were integrated into a "seamless project delivery process."

Consequently, the research team developed the concept of an "integration link" to describe the exchange of information from task to task. The link could be *inter-disciplinary* such as the link between mechanical pipe routing and the structural system layout. It could be *inter-organizational* such as the link between design changes and the builder's short-run schedule. It could even be *a link across time* such as lessons-learned following a major heavy lift that are subsequently used to improve future projects.

The concept of an integration link is presented graphically in figure 3.3:



Figure 3.2 Concept of an Integration Link

Keeping the integration link concept in mind, the research team set about generating a sample listing of integration links that are fundamental to the project delivery process and that complement the task listing. This list of integration links in combination with the automation assessment scale gives researchers a means to measure how automated the integration links are within a particular project.

A manual integration link is similar to a manual task. The transfer of information across a completely manual link involves a human being physically transporting acquired knowledge or paper documents from one place to another. A slightly more sophisticated link could involve basic electronic tools like a telephone or a facsimile machine. On the other hand, a completely automatic link allows seamless data transfer with no requirement for human intervention. The transfer of data via floppy disks or compact disks could be thought of as a rudimentary form of electronic link since it avoids the problem of re-entering data on the receiving computer even though the disk must still be physically transported to its destination.

It should be clear from the preceding discussion of manual versus automatic links that an automatic link presupposes the existence of "islands of automation," or tasks that have been at least partially automated. For example, it makes little sense for data to be transferred over the Internet or via floppy disk if the task at the receiving end is still accomplished by a person using pencil and paper. Therefore, it is apparent that the process of achieving integration throughout the project life-cycle is an evolutionary one. Figure 3.4 is a depiction of this evolutionary process that has been adapted from some early work on integration conducted by the Construction Industry Institute:





3.3 APPLICATION OF LITMUS TEST

The original listing of tasks and integration links, that resulted from both brainstorming and a literature search, contained over 200 items. This number was clearly too long to allow a respondent to complete the survey in a reasonable time (considered to be 30 minutes by the project team). So the team developed a systematic means for eliminating some of the less important tasks. This process was labeled "the litmus test" and it is illustrated in Figure 3.5 below.


Figure 3.4 Litmus Test Process

The list was initially reviewed to ensure the wording of each item was clear. Any that were deemed confusing were reworded before the litmus test continued.

Each item was then tested to ensure it was fundamental to the project delivery process. This test was important for two reasons. First, the item had to have enough potential to impact project success to warrant its assessment. Second, the task or link had to be so central to the completion of a project that it will be performed for many years to come. Otherwise, the survey will lose its usefulness in a short time.

Each item also had to have sufficient potential to be automated. An example of such a task is the development of project objectives. The team considered human interaction and decision-making so critical to the process of developing objectives that the potential for automation seemed relatively small so that task was excluded from the list.

Each task and link also had to be applicable to the whole spectrum of project types and industry sectors to ensure the results of the study are widely comparable. So any tasks that related to a limited range of project types were eliminated.

Specificity of scope was a challenging issue. Each item on the list had to be specific enough to make the assessment meaningful. For example, an assessment of degree of automation used to accomplish "the design process" would be of little meaning since the process is so complex. In addition, the phrasing of the task or link could not suggest a specific technology paradigm because doing so might jeopardize the longevity of the survey. To illustrate the point, consider design drawings. The current technology paradigm for preparing drawings is Computer-Aided Design (CAD). If another technology supplanted the CAD paradigm at some point in the future, any assessment relating to CAD would be obsolete.

Finally the list was reviewed for redundancy. Any items that had already been addressed or nearly so elsewhere were eliminated.

Once the listings of tasks and links were complete, each was organized into the following chronological project phases:

1. Market Research/ Needs Analysis; Project Definition/ Programming

- 2. Conceptual Design & Feasibility/ Schematic Design
- 3. Front-End Engineering/ Design Development
- 4. Detail Design/ Working Drawings
- 5. Procurement/ Long-Lead Procurement/ Owner-Furnished Equipment
- 6. Construction
- 7. Start-up/ Commissioning
- 8. Operations & Maintenance
- 9. Dismantlement

The words used to describe each phase were chosen carefully in order to appeal to the widest possible audience. For example, participants on industrial projects typically use the term "Front-End Engineering," whereas participants on building projects use the term "Design Development". Many alternative wordings were included to ensure that most respondents would understand the terminology.

As discussed later, the nine phases listed above were ultimately combined into the six phases found on the version 2.0 and higher surveys.

3.4 CREATING AN ASSESSMENT SCALE

The one step remaining that would transform these simple lists into real questions was the development of an assessment scale. A numeric scale from 1 to 5 was originally chosen to represent the continuum from completely manual to completely automated. Table 3.1 shows the simple definitions used to characterize each value from 1 to 5.

Rating	Description
1	Essentially manual
2	Mostly manual, some automated
3	Equal manual and automation
4	Mostly automatic, some manual
5	Essentially automated

Table 3.1 Assessment Scale

A task is considered essentially manual if it is performed without the benefit of electronic tools or with the benefit of only basic electronic tools such as a phone or electronic typewriter. An essentially automated task only requires human effort to initiate the process (by pushing a button).

The research team eventually added a "Don't know" category to this scale to allow respondents that do not have sufficient knowledge of an activity to move on without feeling obligated to guess at an assessment.

As discussed later, this 5-point scale was ultimately simplified to the 3point scale found on version 2.0 and higher surveys.

3.5 ANALYSIS OF RESPONDENT, SAMPLE, AND REPRESENTATIVENESS ISSUES

Another important element of the survey is a series of questions that characterize the respondent and the project being assessed. The respondent and project need to be characterized not only to help ensure the sample is random and representative of the whole industry, but also to facilitate analysis of the metric by industry sector, size, company type, etc. Table 3.2 contains a list of the characteristics of interest.

First there must be an adequate number of project data points to provide a statistically valid sample. Then, within the sample, the percentage of projects with a given characteristic must be representative of the population. For instance, if 30% of projects done industry-wide are industrial facilities, roughly 30% of the projects assessed in the sample should also be industrial projects.

Characteristic	Category
Technological Sophistication	TypicalAdvanced
Industry Sector	IndustrialInfrastructureBuildings
Industry Sub-Sector	• Too numerous to mention here. See "Project Types" on the survey form (Appendix A)
Project Nature	 "Green Field" Renovation Expansion
Project Size	 <\$5 Million \$5-20 Million \$20-50 Million \$50-100 Million >\$100 Million
Project Location	State or Country
Project Completion Date	• Month and Year
Respondent's Company Type	 Public Owner Private Owner Design Consultant Prime Contractor Design-Build Firm Craft Subcontractor Supplier
Company Size	 Annual Capital Budget (Owners) Annual Sales Volume (Contractors)

Table 3.2 Company and Project Characteristics

3.6 FORMULATION OF THE PROJECT PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT

Measurement of the construction industry's use of automation and integration technologies is important and interesting in an academic sense. However, an assessment of a project's ultimate success and analysis of how that success is related to the use of specific technologies offers the greatest incentive for individual companies to participate in the study since such technology decisions can impact their financial performance.

The project performance assessments used as part of the survey are based on previous work conducted at the University of Texas at Austin (McLeod 1998). They include assessments of cost performance (both total installed cost and operating costs), schedule performance, and safety. These assessments are considered the most fundamental measures of a project's ultimate success and are standard throughout the industry.

Another, rather unique, performance assessment that was added to the survey concerns stakeholder success. It was added as a check to assess the validity of the other performance measures. The assessment asks whether all project stakeholders shared in project success. If they did not, there is an implication that some stakeholders might have achieved success at the expense of others.

3.7 DRAFTING THE SURVEY FRONT-END

The task list and the evaluation scale were the major elements of the survey, but the addition of "front-end" made the survey complete. It included:

- Instructions to the respondent
- Company classification questions
- Project characterization questions
- Project performance assessment

The instructions are intended to clarify the study objectives and to offer respondents some incentive for participating in the study by showing them how the study can help them link technology implementation and project success.

Another important feature of the instructions is the criteria for selecting a project. Respondents are encouraged to choose a project that has recently been completed and that represents either an average or outstanding use of automation and integration technology.

The contact questions serve two purposes. Primarily, they are intended to give researchers a means of re-contacting the respondent if further information is needed. Questions about the person's experience and position on the project team also offer some insight into what sort of qualifications and perspectives the subject has as a basis for his or her assessments.

The company classifications included in the front end allow for in-depth data analysis and are useful in determining the representativeness of a sample.

Project type, location and project I.D. questions are important elements of the survey front end. Type and location data help in insuring the sample is representative of the entire construction industry or one of its sub-sectors. The project identifier is the only means researchers have to identify a project if other project participants need to be contacted for their inputs.

3.8 PREPARING THE SURVEY PACKAGE (VERSION 1.0)

Once all the elements of the survey had been developed – the task and integration point listings, the evaluation scale, the project success measures, and the front-end – all that remained was to organize these elements into a coherent package.

The task listing was organized by project phase. Then page breaks were inserted in a way that allowed the survey to be modular or segmented to correspond to each respondent's background and perspective. With the list broken up in this way, the survey length can be customized so a respondent is not overwhelmed by a multitude of questions that do not pertain to his or her role in the project. The same modularization process was carried out on the list of integration links and it was added to the package immediately following the list of tasks. Finally the front-end was put on top and the package was ready to be sent. The completed package spanned eight pages and a fax cover sheet was added to make nine in all.

3.9 PILOT DATA COLLECTION AND FEEDBACK

The objective of pilot data gathering was to get a small number of companies to review and comment on the survey.

Finding interested industry respondents that spanned the entire spectrum of company and project types proved to be a major hurdle, but the research team was able to discover some creative solutions to this problem. Discussion of these solutions is included here in order to assist future researchers who will, undoubtedly, face similar challenges. Following discussion of the search for contacts, an examination of the feedback received from those contacts is presented.

Since the Internet has become the latest and greatest tool for companies seeking to build an information infrastructure, it seemed logical for a research team studying information technology to use this tool to conduct its business. So the team began using the Internet to find contacts.

As the Internet has expanded in recent years, several web sites have sprung up to help investors research the financial condition of whole sectors of the economy as well as individual companies. These same web sites provide a great resource for researchers who seek similar information even if the motivations for the search are slightly different.

Hoovers On-line, at <u>www.hoovers.com</u>, was actually the most beneficial Internet-based source of contacts used by the research team. The company profiles on *Hoovers* contain a wealth of information on just a single page and they are free. The most beneficial aspect of these profiles is the single paragraph description of the work performed by the company. It gives a brief history of the company, its major markets, and even the names of its top three competitors. The competitor name listing leverages the search from just one company and one possibility into several. Each competitor name is hyperlinked to the corresponding company profile, which contains another narrative and three more competitor names. The one drawback to this approach is that it finds only the largest, most successful companies, which means the sample is not representative of the whole industry.

36

Two popular financial magazines – *Forbes* and *Fortune* – have also published web sites that offer lists of companies by industry. These lists give researchers a starting point to begin learning about companies. Once a company name is chosen, there is a wide array of information available about that company. The financial records of a company provide a clue to the company's size, and a corporate office phone number offers the first step toward making contact with a person. Some companies even have corporate web pages that present more detailed information, often including the name of a division chief in charge of construction management. These two web sites can be used to get contacts in commercial owner companies and some of the larger construction firms. However, government owners and small construction organizations remain elusive.

Engineering News Record magazine maintains a web site with an extensive database of construction-related companies. The database includs all types of construction companies from architect-engineers, to general and sub-contractors. One can search the database by company type, project type, location, or any combination of the three.

The Federal Facilities Council (FFC) web site provides the last group of contacts necessary to represent the industry: government owners. These government agencies typically handle most of the infrastructure projects, so they are important to rounding out a sample. The FFC web site and the U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) web site together provide contact information for almost all agencies involved in construction in the U.S.

37

Once an interested contact person was found it was time to send a survey. During the pilot data gathering phase only one version of the survey was produced and the sole transmission method was via facsimile. Respondents either returned the completed survey via mail or facsimile. Some comments were received on the returned surveys, but the majority of the feedback came over the phone, or face-to-face during subsequent follow-up interviews.

3.10 FEEDBACK FROM PILOT DATA GATHERING

The Version 1.0 survey was sent to 36 companies on the process of gathering data. Many of those who received the Version 1.0 survey and understood the study's implications for the future of the industry were eager to help make it better.

Some of the feedback came in written form when the survey was faxed or mailed back. Some feedback was gleaned from follow-up interviews conducted over the telephone. By far, however, the most useful and prolific comments came during face-to-face interviews.

The comments were collected into three broad categories:

- Length problems
- Organization problems
- Clarity problems

The length of the survey seemed to be a concern for everyone who received it. Some were intimidated by the length of the survey the instant they saw it and admitted that they did not have time to complete such a lengthy assessment. Others actually completed the survey, but still said that it was too long. The problem of physical length was compounded by the effort required to understand each question due to some lack of clarity in phrasing.

Organization was a concern for some people, because they felt they were jumping from one context subject to another and back again as they read through the survey. Part of the cause for this problem lay in the separation of automation tasks and integration links into two different parts of the survey package. Because of this separation, the respondent was forced to traverse mentally through the project life-cycle thinking of discrete tasks, and then again with a focus on integration links. The separation made sense on the drawing board, but practically speaking seemed to be cumbersome and increased the perceived length of the survey.

Some also criticized the sequence within particular phases, focusing on the grouping of similar tasks and the issue of chronological order.

Regarding clarity in the language of the survey, there was agreement that the language or structure of the questions was ambiguous in places, forcing respondents to read and re-read each one before understanding it enough to offer an assessment of it. One example cited for its extreme ambiguity was the title of the integration link listing: "Assessment of the Degree of Automation of Integration Links." Respondents specifically cited many other examples so a general rewording effort was undertaken.

Adding to the ambiguity of the survey was the evaluation scale wording. Many respondents felt the term "Essentially Totally Automatic" could be

39

misleading, and that the rating of 3 ("equal manual and automatic") was unrealistically precise.

The readability of the survey was also impacted by the use of fax machines to transmit it. Occasionally, parts of the survey were reported by the subject to be unreadable. However, the more common occurrence was that the research team could not read parts of the survey when the subject faxed it back. This problem occurred because the document lost some resolution when it was sent to the subject. Then it lost even more on the return transmittal.

3.11 MODIFICATION AND REFINEMENT OF THE SURVEY (VERSION 2.0)

The pilot data collection effort yielded a lot of good, honest feedback from the target audience. From this effort it was evident that the survey would need revising before it could be used to gather real data. By the time Version 2.0 of the survey was ready for distribution it was almost unrecognizable to those who had seen Version 1.0.

The most fundamental change made to the survey was made to the evaluation scale. The earlier 1-5 scale had caused problems for the participants of the study because the definitions and level distinctions were rather ambiguous. The 5-point scale also contributed to the perceived length of the survey. So, the scale was reduced to a 3-point scale and each point was given a more detailed definition. The scale was also modified to incorporate both concepts of integration and automation. The phases of data integration discussed earlier were used as a model for this new scale. The result was a scale that moved from essentially manual processes, to "islands of automation," to elimination of low

technology bridges. The last phase, full data integration, was left off the scale for the time being based on the assumption that no one could claim to be there yet. A comment line was added to the end of the evaluation scale to allow anyone who thought his or her process exceeded a level three to describe that process.

A table of definitions, examples, and characterizing words was added in each of the project phases to clarify how each level on the scale pertained to the tasks in that phase. Table 3.2 is an example of the table that was placed at the top of every page of the survey.

Part 1. Front End									
Degree of Technology Use	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3						
Characteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	Specialized, stand-alone electronic tools	Integrated electronic tools						
	Hand written data	Data in electronic format	Shared electronic data (e.g. network)						
	Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data	Electronic data entered numerous times	Single entry of data / re-cycling of data						
	Human to human		Machine to machine						
	Proximity important to information transfer		Proximity is irrelevant						
Example: Needs Analysis	Traffic counting machines gather data, which is collected periodically and stored in paper files.	Traffic data is stored in a stand-alone GIS database, which is updated periodically.	GIS database linked to citywide sensor network displays real-time traffic data and trends.						

Figure 3.5 Assessment Scale Examples

In addition to the numeric changes, a "Not Applicable" option was added to the scale for those respondents who felt a question did not apply to their particular type of project. Many people commented that the "Don't Know" option was not appropriate in such a case.

The length of the survey was reduced in a couple of ways. First, some of the original phases were combined or eliminated to reduce the overall number of phases. Then, the "litmus test," discussed previously, was re-applied in a more stringent fashion to reduce the total number of questions dramatically. Table 3.3 shows how the phases from the Version 1.0 survey were changed for Version 2.0.

	Version 1.0		Version 2.0+
1	Market Research/ Needs Analysis; Project Definition/ Programming	1	Front End
2	Conceptual Design & Feasibility/ Schematic Design		
3	Front-End Engineering/ Design Development	2	Design
4	Detail Design/ Working Drawings		
5	Procurement/ Long-Lead Procurement/ Owner-Furnished Equipment	3	Procurement
6	Construction	4	Construction Management
		5	Construction Execution
_7	Start-up/ Commissioning	6	Start-up, Operations &
8	Operations & Maintenance		Maintenance
9	Dismantlement		This phase was eliminated

Table 3.3 Changes to Phase Descriptions

Once some of the phases were combined, additional redundancies became clear and those questions were deleted. After obvious redundancy had been eliminated, the litmus test was used to locate the less important tasks and delete them. The final number of questions on the Version 2.0 survey was 76 - a substantial reduction from version 1.0 with its 93 questions.

The construction phase was split into construction management and construction execution in order to draw a clear distinction between the tasks that involved the processing of information – like tracking work progress – from those that involved direct installation work – like welding. The reason for the distinction was that indirect work occurs <u>within</u> the information infrastructure while direct work involves robotic devices (that need the information infrastructure for support).

To improve clarity of the questions the entire list was re-examined in detail and each was re-worded using common language, adding context, and simplifying sentence construction.

Clarity at the question level was not the only concern expressed by participants in the pilot data gathering effort. The initial impression most often expressed about the survey was that it appeared cramped and busy. So the Version 2.0 survey benefited from larger fonts, more empty space, and fewer lines.

One astute participant, upon gaining an understanding of integration links, questioned the wisdom of separating discrete tasks from integration points. Instead of separation he suggested that the integration points be placed immediately following the tasks they related to. It is believed that this approach improved the reader's understanding of the context of each question.

Some respondents felt constrained by the closed nature of the questions that only allowed for an evaluation or no answer at all. This closed format also made the job of interpreting the data somewhat difficult since a discrete number can conceal a distinctive characteristic of the technology implementation. So, to open the format a little, a short comment line was added at the end of the evaluation scale for each line item to allow respondents to clarify their particular process. An open-ended question was also added to the end of each phase, asking respondents to describe the most beneficial technology used on the project during that phase.

Many questions that were added to the survey front-end will help categorize the data in the future and provide measures of project performance. Questions relating to the project's size and company's size were added as categorizing questions. The project completion date was required as the basis for trend analysis later. Several project outcome measures, like cost, schedule, and safety were also added. These project outcome measures will presumably allow future analysis to correlate technology usage with project success and thereby offer participants some way to predict the return on their technology investment.

During the transition between Version 1.0 and Version 2.0, there were many drafts, so it was important to have a systematic way of organizing them. The scheme that was adopted was fairly simple. Whenever a cosmetic change was made that did not affect the usability of the data collected by the previous version, only a decimal change was made. If the change rendered data from the previous version unusable, the version was changed by a whole number. For example, adding a question or deleting a question only warranted a change from, say, 1.0 to 1.1. However, if the wording of the question was modified or the rating scale was altered, the version number would change from 1.0 to 2.0.

44

The problem of reducing resolution through multiple faxes was addressed in two ways. An electronic version of the survey that could be sent via electronic mail (e-mail) was created, and the research team began sending faxes directly from a computer rather than printing the form and sending it through a fax machine.

The electronic version of the survey was constructed as a data processing form using Microsoft Word. It contained input fields that allowed the respondent to type responses. Once all the fields were filled in, the form could be saved and sent back via e-mail without the loss of resolution common in the faxing process.

One very important issue that arose with the use of an electronic form was compatibility. In order to make the format compatible with the majority of the word processing software on the market – Microsoft, WordPerfect, and Macintosh – the Rich Text Format (RTF) was chosen. This format allowed for use of input fields and graphics, while still maintaining compatibility.

File size was also important to consider when sending an e-mail attachment. The file size had to be kept to a minimum to ensure upload and download times were reasonable. Many recipients had only a modem connection or a slow network connection and they did not want to wait all day for the file to download.

Besides download time, the restrictions imposed by certain e-mail services made minimizing file size important. Some restrict the space available in a person's mailbox and others place a maximum file size limit on incoming or outgoing mail messages.

45

The file size was minimized by sacrificing aesthetics for content. Even the simplest straight line was scrutinized since even simple graphics ballooned the file size dramatically.

Most of the participants in the survey either did not have e-mail or preferred a faxed copy, so the electronic form was not an option in most cases. Therefore, to solve the problem of diminishing fax quality, the surveys were sent directly from a computer using off-the-shelf faxing software and a fax/data modem. This procedure improved quality by eliminating one document-scanning step from the typical faxing process. The receiving fax machine became essentially a remote laser printer.

3.12 DATA COLLECTION

Data is being collected a number of different ways, and each has advantages and disadvantages. The most efficient method is through phone calls and faxes. Although this method is not the most fruitful, since the return rate was quite low. It is not surprising that a more effective method of data collection involves personal interviews. This method is more labor intensive and more costly, but the data acquired is much more illuminating. The issues of data collection and analysis will be dealt with in more depth by others (Kumashiro, etc.).

Chapter 4 The Survey Form and Commentary

This chapter presents commentary on selected parts of the data gathering tool created through the process described in the previous chapter. Parts of the latest version of the survey are displayed with notes describing elements of interest. The notes have been compiled from comments made by respondents during interviews conducted as part of pilot data gathering and are intended to guide future researchers as they conduct their own interviews. Note that only the major elements of interest are presented here. A copy of the entire survey can be found in Appendix E.

Many respondents have not understood that they are being asked to evaluate the technology use of a particular project, so they try to complete the assessment for the company as a whole. This point is crucial because an assessment at the company level does not allow comparison of technology use with project performance. Consequently, respondents are reminded that their assessments must be of a *particular* project. Secondly, the respondents must feel secure that the data they provide will not be published in a manner that reveals them as the source. Any published material must separate the respondent company from the actual responses.

Respondents need to understand that one person is not expected to have the requisite knowledge to fill out the entire survey single-handedly. If a respondent feels compelled to answer all the questions, two results have been observed: either the respondent feels the time commitment required to complete

Directions Purpose The purpose of this survey is to assess the level of technology used on individual construction projects as well as to provide an understanding of the project's cost schedule and safety performance. Directions Please complete the survey as directed bearing in mind that the survey should be . answered in the context of a particular project. All data will be held in strict confidence. Feel free to answer only those questions for which you have a sufficient level of 2 experience or knowledge. It is not necessary to answer all questions If you wish to complete a survey for more than one project, please contact the undersigned, and additional copies will be provided to you (or you may make copies of the blank survey in your possession). Please contact James T. O'Connor at (512) 471-4645 with any comments or questions. ٠ Survey results should be sent to the following address: James T. O'Connor Department of Civil Engineering ECJ 5.200 M/C C1700 University of Texas Austin, TX 78712 Fax: (512) 471-3191 e-mail: jtoconnor@mail.utexas.edu

Figure 4.1 Survey – Directions

3	Contac	t Information
Contact Name:		
Phone Number:	Fax Number:	E-mail Address:
Contact's Perspective: which Business Unit (pr Project Team (re Operations (re	of the categories below b roject initiator, investor, s sponsible for delivering a sponsible for operation of	best describes your perspective of the project? enior management) in operational facility) f the completed facility)
Experience: how many years	of experience have you h	ad in this position?
4	Compan	y Information
Company Name:		
Company Type: Public Owner Private Owner Design Consultant or A Prime Contractor or GC	/E Des Des /E Dsub Other (ign-Build or EPC plier or Fabricator contractor please describe):
Company Size: Owners (\$ Annual Capital A/E's & Contractors (\$ Anu	Budget):	
5	Project	Information
Project Name: Project Location: Domestic International C	e (U.S.)	Project LD. You may use any reference to protect the project's identity. The purpose of this 1.D. is to help you and CII/Sloan personnel identify the questionnaire correctly if clarification of data is needed and to prevent duplicate project entries
Project Completion Date:	actual []	projected
Total Installed Cost: 🔲 <\$5 M	Aillion 🔲 \$5-20 Million	n 🗌 \$20-50 Million 🔲 \$50-100 Million 🗍 >\$100 Million
Project Nature: 🗍 "Gree	n Field" 🗌 Renovation	Expansion
Project Nature: "Gree Integration & Automation on Cons	n Field" Cenovation	i Version 2.2

Figure 4.2 Survey – Company Information

Project Type: of the project types liste	d below, which best a	lescribes your project		
Industrial	Infrastructure		Buildings	
Foods	Water/Wa	stewater	🔲 Sing	gle-unit Residential
Pharmaceuticals Mfg.	Electrical	Distribution /	🗌 Mul	ti-unit Residential (low-rise)
Consumer Products Mfg.	Communi	cations	🗌 Mul	ti- unit Residential (mid-rise and
Automotive		{	high	i-rise)
Microelectronics Mfg.	L Highway		L Hot	el / Motel
Pulp and Paper	Airport			r-rise Office
Power Generation				-rise Office
Petroleum Refining	Flood Cor	ntrol		h-rise Office
Chemical Mfg.		n		ul
Oil & Gas Production	Marine Fa	ciliues		ung Garage
Environmental / Remediation				enouse
Metals Refining/Processing		sie management		cational
				rectional
				rtainment
er: (please specify)				
Schedule Performance: The <u>actual project completion date</u> was Significantly <u>earlier than</u> planne Escentially the same as the plan	5 5 d	Don't kr	ow rations start date antly <u>earlier than</u>	was planned at authorization
Significantly later than planned	icu -	Signific	intly <u>later than</u> pl	anned at authorization
	ble injuries during	Stakeholder Succe	ss: <i>e.g. owner</i> , Al akeholders share	E, contractor; etc. d in project success
Safety: were there any OSHA reportal the project? Yes No Don't know		□ Nearly all pr □ Only some p	oject stakeholder roject stakeholde	s shared in project success rs shared in project success

Figure 4.3 Survey – Project Information

		Pa	art 1. F	ront End	1					
	egree of nology Lise	Level 1		Leve	el 2		Level	3		
Characteristics No electronic tools -or-		No electronic tools -or-	Specialized, stand-alone			e	Integrated electronic tools			
		Hand written data		Data in electronic format			Shared electro	nic data (e.g. ork)		
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data		Electronic d numerou	ata enterec s tímes	ł	Single entry of d	ata / re-cycling		
		Human to human					Machine to	machine		
		Proximity important to information transfer					Proximity is	irrelevant		
Example: Needs	Example: Traffic counting machines gather da Needs Analysis stored in paper files.		ita, Traffic GIS da period	data is stored atabase, which ically.	l in a stand is update	i-alone d	GIS database linked to network displays real-ti and trends.	citywide sensor me traffic data		
						\sum				
		Task	Degree of Don't Know	Technolog	v Use N/A	<i>J</i>	Comments	Ŷ		
1.01	Conduct ma for a new fa	rket analysis or need analysis cility				· · ·				
1.02	Develop, ev project's sc	aluate, and refine the ope of work			□ -					
1.03	Diagram the the user's p	e manufacturing process -or- rocesses ("bubble diagram")			□ _					
1.04	Estimate a t work	oudget from the scope of								
1.05	Develop a n scope of wo	nilestone schedule from the ork								
1.06	Acquire and for use duri	l store site investigation data ng design			□ -					
1.07	Describe the	e most <u>beneficial</u> technologies	used in <i>fro</i>	nt-end proc	esses at	your co	mpany: (14)			
		·								
					÷					
					-					
			C.	5						
Integrat	ion & Automa	tion on Construction Projects						Version 2.2		

.

Figure 4.4 Survey – Front End Phase Technology Assessment

•

the survey is too great and consequently decides not to complete it; or the answers that are provided are less accurate since the respondent had insufficient knowledge of the tasks being assessed. The second scenario of a respondent answering outside his or her area of expertise can be very damaging since it is hard to detect whether the answers are accurate or not. Therefore, respondents are encouraged to complete only the parts of the survey with which they feel sufficiently experienced.

Contact information serves two important purposes. First, the researcher who receives the survey needs to have enough information to reestablish contact with the respondent in case additional questions must be asked to clarify responses or complete the data set. Furthermore, the questions of project perspective and experience serve to qualify the respondent's assessment. For example, a respondent with a very limited perspective of the project, such as the business unit, and only a few years of experience could not be expected to answer all the questions on the survey.

Company information permits comparison of the data based on company type and company size.

OProject information serves to identify the particular project so that its assessment can be matched to the company and contact information in case a question arises later that must be clarified with the respondent. The completion date not only points out whether the project has been completed or not, but also places the project in time so data can be analyzed for temporal trends. Most importantly, the project data offers a basis for comparison of the assessment and outcome data. Projects can be compared by size, nature (i.e. "green field", renovation, or addition), installed cost, industry sector, and by project type.

 6 Each of these project success measures can be compared to the technology assessment data to see if technology use yields any improvement in project outcome.

The measure of stakeholder success is a unique form of project success measure designed to test the validity of the other indicators of project outcome. For example, if the project was a success as measured by cost, schedule, and safety performance, but not all the project's stakeholders shared in that success, there is an implication that some stakeholders may have achieved success at the expense of others.

⁸Respondents are asked to reveal any extenuating circumstances that may have contributed to, or detracted from, the success of the project independent of the use of technology. If there were indeed extenuating circumstances affecting the project, an argument can be made to exclude the data point from analysis.

Knowing whether the chosen project is typical or more sophisticated than most projects in its use of technology gives a rough estimate of where the cutting edge lies in the industry versus the average level of technology implementation.

(10) A table is placed at the beginning of every section of the assessment to give the respondent a clear idea of what is meant by each level of the assessment scale. The characterization words and examples are different for each phase since each phase involves different sorts of tasks.

 $\begin{pmatrix} 11 \\ \end{pmatrix}$ The question identification number is important for keeping track of data as it is entered into a database for analysis.

¹² The degree of technology use assessment gives the respondent a scale that corresponds to the examples given in item 10. The "Don't Know" and "N/A" options were placed at opposite ends of the assessment scale to prevent confusion between the two as a respondent moves down the page. Many respondents expressed concern that processes did not meet level 3 criteria in many cases. The interviewer must reassure the respondent that it is both natural and expected that most processes will not achieve level 3 because some room for growth and improvement has been built into the survey.

⁽¹³⁾A comment line was added to the end of the assessment line to give respondents some flexibility as they complete the survey. Some respondents felt it was important to have the ability to make clarifying comments if their answer did not fit neatly into the assessment scale. Previous versions of the survey limited the usefulness of this comment line by asking respondents to describe their process if they thought it was more sophisticated than a level three. With such a restrictive question, the comment line was almost never used.

 $\begin{pmatrix} 14 \\ 14 \end{pmatrix}$ An open-ended question was added to the end of each phase to invite respondents to describe their technological accomplishments. This question also allows respondents to share processes that they feel are benchmarks that could benefit the industry as a whole.

⁽¹⁵⁾ The footer at the bottom of the page includes a page number and version number to eliminate confusion when discussing the survey over the phone. During the pilot data gathering process, there were many confusing circumstances when the respondent and the researcher each had a different version of the survey or had the same versions but were on different pages. Simply placing this information at the bottom of every page will prevent these frustrating events from happening again.

Chapter 5 Conclusions and Recommendations

Construction has become a business of tight profit margins and rapidly changing environments. And in such a dynamic realm, integrative technologies offer great potential for competitive advantage to those who are the first to harness their power. Unfortunately, early implementation often leads to frustration and disappointment, sometimes because there is no quantitative data on which to base implementation decisions.

The Sloan Program at the University of Texas at Austin is in search of that quantitative data with which to guide future project-level technology implementation and subsequently improve project outcomes. This report represents a first step toward achieving that goal: the development of a survey that measures both the degree of technology use throughout project life-cycles and the implications of such technology on project outcomes.

5.1 CONCLUSIONS

- The construction industry sees integration throughout the project lifecycle as a worthwhile goal.
- There is very little quantitative data on the current use of specific technologies within capital facility delivery.
- There is very little quantitative data correlating technology use with project performance.
- A structured, consistent interview process is necessary to allow comparison of assessment data.
- Limiting survey length, and even perceived length, is important for a survey to be successful.

- It is difficult to develop a list of project tasks that apply to every type of project and company in the construction industry.
- Clear wording is crucial to the effectiveness of any survey. However, clear phrasing of automation task and integration link descriptions is difficult to achieve without implying a current technology paradigm, which limits the usefulness of the survey over time.
- Using plenty of blank space on each page helps prevent the form from looking busy and crowded.
- A version numbering system should be developed early and be applied in a disciplined manner. Then, time must be taken to document the changes made between versions and the reasons for those changes.
- An electronic survey form can eliminate the loss of resolution common in the faxing process while still allowing an almost instant transmission.

5.2 **Recommendations**

- The research team should continue using the Internet to find contacts and companies. And they should devise new strategies that leverage the power of the Internet to simplify the data-gathering process.
- Researchers should be mindful that face-to-face interviews achieve both higher response rates and better data than those conducted through fax or e-mail despite their higher cost.
- Any published material must protect the confidentiality of the respondent by separating assessment data from respondent classification data.
- Respondents must understand that no one person has the requisite knowledge to fill out the entire survey single-handedly.
- The research team should continue seeking ways to simplify the survey and to reduce the time required of respondents to complete it.

Appendix A – Survey Version 1.0

Survey on Task Automation and Integration

Version 1, Revision 5/19/98

Background and Motive

This research is being conducted by the Sloan Program at the University of Texas at Austin. In the construction industry advanced technologies are being used increasingly to improve project performance. Such technologies are applied in two ways:

- Task Automation—eliminating or reducing the need for human input or interaction
- Task-to-Task Integration—facilitating the transfer of information across otherwise restrictive boundaries, both physical and non-physical.

The construction industry can benefit from benchmarking work processes and better understanding the impacts of advanced technology.

Survey Objectives & Guidelines

Please use the attached survey to assess the degree of automation associated with your work processes on a particular project. The survey is presented in three parts:

Part I—Project and Respondent Information

Part II—Assessment of Degree Task Automation

Part III—Assessment of Degree of Automation of Integration Links

Each survey response should pertain to a single project that you identify (if you wish to provide a response for more than one project, please do so on another copy of the questionnaire).

The project you select should fall into one of two categories:

- <u>Typical level of automation</u>—the project used automation practices and procedures that are commonly used throughout the company on other projects.
- <u>Advanced level of automation</u>—the project used automation practices and procedures that were relatively sophisticated compared with other projects.

Please <u>do not</u> assess a project considered less advanced than average for your company. You may find it easier to complete the survey if:

- The selected project has been recently completed or is near completion
- Associated project personnel are still available and have a clear memory of the project's characteristics

Returning the Survey

Survey results should be mailed or faxed to:

James T. O'Connor Dept. of Civil Engineering ECJ 5.200 M/C C1700 University of Texas Austin, TX 78712 Fax: (512) 471-3191 Office: (512) 471-4645

PART I **Project / Respondent Information Project / Company Information** Your Company: Your Project I.D. # (You may use any reference to protect the project's identity. The purpose of this I.D. is to help you and Sloan Program personnel identify the survey correctly if clarification of data is needed and to prevent duplicate project entries.) Relative to all projects in which your company is involved, this project was _ ____typical __ advanced in its use of automation and integration technologies. Project Location: Domestic , USA International State Country Type of Projects (check only one. If the project does not appear in the list, please describe in the space next to "Other."): Industrial Infrastructure Buildings Water/Wastewater Single-unit Residential Foods Pharmaceuticals Mfg. Electrical Distribution / _ Multi-unit Residential Communications Consumer Products Mfg. Mid-rise Residential Tunneling ____ Hotel / Motel Automotive Mfg. Highway _____ Microelectronics Mfg. Low-rise Office _ Airport Pulp and Paper _____ Mid-rise Office _ Rail Power Generation _____ High-rise Office Flood Control _ Petroleum Refining _____ Retail _ Navigation Chemical Mfg. Parking Garage <u>Marine Facilities</u> _ Oil & Gas Production ___ Warehouse _ Mining School Environmental / Remediation ____ Metals Refining/Processing ____ Hospital Laboratory _____ Prison Other (please describe): _ This project was (check only one): "Green Field"____ Addition ____ Modernization _ ۶ Green Field - a new facility from the foundations up. A project requiring complete demolition of an existing facility before new construction begins is also classified as grass roots. Modernization - a facility for which a substantial amount of existing equipment, structure, or other ۶ components is replaced or modified, and which may also expand capacity. Addition - a new addition that is physically connected to an existing facility (additions are often intended ⊳ to expand capacity) **Respondent Information** Contact Person (name of person filling out this form): 9. Years of Experience in Industry: Contact Position: Contact Phone No. 11. Contact Fax No.

PART II Assessment of Degree of Task Automation

Please assess the degree of automation for each TASK by placing a check mark in the box that best describes the degree of automation for the TASK in question:

- 1 Fully manual
- 2 Mostly manual, some automation
- 3 Equal manual, automation
- 4 Mostly automated, some manual
- 5 Fully automated

Please answer only those questions for which you have a sufficient level of experience or knowledge. Do not feel obligated to answer questions outside your area of expertise

Automation Task ID	Automation Task Description	Degree of Automation							
		1	2	3	4	5	Don't Know		
Market Resea	arch / Needs Analysis; Project Definition / Programmin	ıg							
1.1	Market demand/needs/price tracking & projection								
1.2	Itemize requirements/develop detailed scopes of work								
1.3	Select/analyze site/existing facility								
1.4	Develop Project Execution Plan								
1.5	Plan manufacturing process/User process (bubble diagram	m)							
1.6	Identify project objectives					1			
Conceptual I	Development & Feasibility / Schematic Design		1	1					
2.1	Develop conceptual cost estimate & economic analysis								
2.2	Develop process flow diagram/Facility circulation analysis	• \$							
2.3	Plan mechanical systems								
2.4	Plan instrumentation & controls systems								
2.5	Develop conceptual project schedule								
2.6	Develop P&ID/Identify major equipment								
2.7	Develop conceptual plot plan & facility layout								
2.8	Assess available ROW/Existing utilities								
2.9	Plan foundation & structural systems								
2.10	Conduct conceptual technical feasibility analysis								
Front-End En	gineering / Design Development								
3.1	Develop detailed facility layout, floor plans, & elevations								
3.2	Develop master detailed project schedule								
3.3	Develop P&IDs (approved for detailed design)								
3.4	Develop guide specs/design guidelines								
3.5	Optimize design for operations/energy usage								
3.6	Develop detailed cost estimate & final economic analysis								
3.7	Select major equipment								

Continued

PART II (Continued)

Automation	Automotion Tools Description	Degree of Automatio			n		
	Automation Task Description	1	2	3	4	5	Don't Know
Detailed Desi	ign / Working Drawings						
4.1	Develop detailed material quantity take-off				1		
4.2	Analyze fluid flow loads & stresses						
4.3	Size piping/plumbing members						
4.4	Analyze structural loads and stresses						
4.5	Size structural members						
4.6	Analyze energy loads						
4.7	Track detailed design progress						
4.8	Develop/customize construction specifications					L	
4.9	Size & select instrumentation						
4.10	Configure architectural connections/construction details				ļ		
4.11	conduct owner design reviews				L		
4.12	Conduct constructability reviews						
4.13	Conduct code compliance checks						
	Detect interferences between design components of				ł		
4.14	different disciplines						
	Determine design phase % complete based on data from					[
4.15	different disciplines						
Procurement	/ Long-Lead Procurement / Owner-Furnished Equipme	ent			1		
5.1	Control/monitor equipment for manufacture/fabrication						
5.2	Plan logistics/transport of major components						
5.3	l abulate & evaluate bids/proposals						
5.4	Assemble bio packages: both technical & commercial						
5.5	Conduct pro chip topting of aquip/opgingered components	L					
Construction	Conduct pre-snip testing of equip/engineered components	5					1
	Indate/verify as-built drawings (configuration model)					1	
6.1	Massure field work progress/percent complete						
6.2	Manage/track field materials						
6.0	Alian underground nineline/nining						
6.5	Develop detailed construction schedule						
6.6	Prenare structural shon drawings						
67	Weld on-site piping						
6.8	Track field personnel and associated work activity						
6.9	Vertical alignment/surveying						
6.10	Select crane for heavy lifts						
6.11	Fabricate roof trusses/joists						
6.12	Earthwork grading						
6.13	Connect structural steel members						
6.14	Transport field materials						
6.15	Maintain daily job diary						
6.16	Fabricate sheet metal HVAC ducts						
6.17	Pull electrical/communication wire						
6.18	Test soil density						
6.19	Conduct field concrete strength tests						
6.20	Apply fireproofing to structural steel members						
6.21	Insulate piping						
6.22	Provide elevated worker access						
6.23	Paint wall/structure						
6.24	Assess subsurface conditions						
6.25	Finish floor slab/paving concrete						
6.26	Manipulate & align sheet rock						
6.27	Documenting and updating field work-hours spent						
6.28	Assess/record position data associated with site/terrain						L
Notes:							Continued

.

Degree of Task Automation 1 - Fully manual 2 - Mostly manual, some automation 3 - Equal manual, automation 4 - Mostly automated, some manual 5 - Fully automated

Automation	Automation Task Description	Degree of Automati			omatio	n	
TASKID		1	2	3	4	5	Don't Know
Startup / Con	nmissioning						
7.1	Develop punch list						
7.2	Test facility/plant control system						
7.3	Analyze startup risks						
7.4	Train facility operators						
7.5	Test first product						
Operations &	Maintenance						
8.1	Monitor & assess equipment operations						
8.2	Document/track equipment maintenance history						
8.3	Scope & schedule maintenance activities						
8.4	Update/maintain model/dwgs. of facility physical config						
8.5	Monitor/track facility energy usage						
8.6	Monitor/control facility security & access						
8.7	Control facility thermal/lighting systems						
8.8	Monitor/ytrack facility non-energy utilities usage						
8.9	Monitor facility structural loads & performance						
8.10	Monitor water quality						
8.11	Monitor air quality						
8.12	Periodically inspect facility condition						
Dismantleme	nt						-
9.1	Manage information on contaminants/hazardous waste						
9.2	Identify materials/components					L	
9.3	Manage information on materials-to-be-salvaged						
9.4	Control structural demolition/blasting						
Notes:							

PART II (Continued)

Degree of Task Automation 1 - Fully manual 2 - Mostly manual, some automation 3 - Equal manual, automation 4 - Mostly automated, some manual 5 - Fully automated
PART III Assessment of Degree of Automation of Integration Links

Please assess the degree of automation for each INTEGRATION LINK by placing a check mark in the box that best describes the approach on this project:

- 1 Fully manual
- 2 Mostly manual, some automation
- 3 Equal manual, automation
- 4 Mostly automated, some manual
- 5 Fully automated

Please answer only those questions for which you have a sufficient level of experience or knowledge. Do not feel obligated to answer questions outside your area of expertise

Integration	Integration Link Description		D	egree	of Auto	omatio	n
		1	2	3	4	5	Don't Know
Market Rese	earch / Needs Analysis; Project Definition / Programming						
1.1	Nature of link between Scope Definition Statements and						
	Needs Analysis						
1.2	Nature of link to information pertaining to existing						
	site/facility/utilities						
Conceptual	Development & Feasibility / Schematic Design						
2.1	Nature of link between facility/process engineering analyses						ļ
	models and existing facility configuration models/as-builts						
2.2	Nature of link between cost estimate and scope/conceptual						
	design information						
2.3	Nature of link between project schedule/sequences and						
	scope/conceptual design information						
Front-End E	ngineering / Design Development						
3.1	Nature of link between DETAILED design/configuration						
	models and CONCEPTUAL design/configuration models						× .
3.2	Nature of link between listings of needed equipment,						
	instrumentation, etc. and conceptual design model			1			
3.3	Nature of link between equipment/component selection and						
	associated cost data			1			
3.4	Nature of link between list of preferred suppliers and needed						
	equipment (equipment listing)			1			
3.5	Nature of link between design/configuration models and site		1				
	data/as-built models			1			
3.6	Nature of link between major construction method selection						
	and associated cost data						
3.7	Nature of link between equipment selection and company						
	equipment standards	1			i i		
	equipment standards						Contin

PART III (Continued)

Integration	Integration Link Description		D	egree	of Auto	matio	n
	Integration Link Description	1	2	3	4	5	Don't Know
Detailed De	sign / Working Drawings						
4.1	Nature of the communication link between design consultants						
	and suppliers/manufacturers for sharing design configuration						
	data & specs	-	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
4.2	Engineer's approach to acquiring design configuration data for						
	the purpose or configuring and sizing structural members		<u> </u>	 			
4.3	Engineer's approach to acquiring design configuration data for		· ·				
	the purpose of configuring and sizing piping systems			ļ			
4.4	Engineer's approach to acquiring design configuration data for		1				1
15	the purpose or determining structural loads		ļ				
4.5	Engineer's approach to acquiring design configuration data for		{				
10	the purpose of conducting an energy load analysis		[
4.6	Nature of the link between developing the detailed cost						
2	estimate and supplier cost data						
Procuremen	A - Long-Lead Procurement / Owner-Furnished Equipment					1	
5.1	Approach to acquiring a listing of major equipment that is		•			1	
	Included in the project						
5.2	Approach to acquiring/receiving supplier price quotes		<u> </u>			<u> </u>	
5.3	Nature of the link between rabicators and		[ļ	
5.4	design/configuration information (drawings etc.)					<u> </u>	
5.4	Approach to acquiring status information on major equipment						
	Approach to transmitting invoices from contractors to owner				-		
5.5	Approach to transmitting involces from contractors to owner		ł				
5.6	Approach to acquiring results from pro-chipment tests and						
5.0	Approach to acquiring results from pre-shipment tests and		l.				
57	Nature of the communication link between suppliers and field						
5.7	material management/field warehouse inventory management				ł		
	material managementitieto warehouse inventory management			:	1		
5.8	Approach to transmitting the requests for price/requests for						
5.0	proposal to prospective suppliers						
59	Nature of the communication link between suppliers and						
5.5	owner/contractor purchasing personnel				1		
Constructio	n				1		
6 1	Nature of the link between undated short-interval work				í		
0.1	schedule and information on availability of materials &		i i				
	equipment						
62	Nature of link between updated short-interval work schedule			<u> </u>			
0	and information on recent actual crew site progress						1
6.3	Approach toward transmitting shop drawings between						
	fabricators/subcontractors and design consultants		1				1
6.4	Nature of the communication link between workface site						
	crews and material/equipment warehouse						
6.5	Nature of the link between impact to contractor's schedule						
	and design change information			[
6.6	Nature of the link between contractor's cost impact and design						
	change information						
6.7	Nature of the link between site work crews and design						
	configuration data/drawings						
6.8	Nature of communication link between site work crews and						
	change order approval status information						
6.9	Nature of link between the detailed construction schedule and						
	updated detailed design/configuration data					1	
6.10	Nature of communication link between site work crews and						
	RFI status & response information						
Notes:							Continued

Degree of Integration Link Automation 1 - Fully manual 2 - Mostly manual, some automation 3 - Equal manual, automation 4 - Mostly automated, some manual 5 - Fully automated

.

Integration Link ID	Integration Link Description	Degree of Automation						
		1	2	3	4	5	Don't Know	
Startup / Co	ommissioning							
7.1	Nature of link between startup system degree of completion and construction discipline/area progress for purposes of planning turnover							
7.2	Nature of link between facility operations model (for systems monitoring) and facility design/configuration data							
7.3	Nature of link between maintenance training manuals and facility design/configuration data							
7.4	Nature of link between operator training manuals and equipment supplier information							
Operations	& Maintenance							
8.1	Nature of link between equipment maintenance planning and historical maintenance information							
8.2	Nature of link between updated as-built configuration models and maintenance modifications							
8.3	Nature of link between equipment/parts procurement and maintenance activity data			-				
8.4	Nature of link between equipment maintenance planning and facility design/configuration data							
8.5	Nature of communication link for gathering/documenting requests for facility modifications							

PART III (Continued)

Notes:

Degree of Integration Link Automation 1 - Fully manual 2 - Mostly manual, some automation 3 - Equal manual, automation 4 - Mostly automated, some manual 5 - Fully automated

.

A	ppendix	B -	- Survev	Version	2.0
---	---------	------------	----------	---------	-----

Fax	Fax								
To:	From:	University of Texas at Austin Dept of Civil Engineering							
Fax: ()	- Fax:	(512) 471-3191							
Phone: ()	- Phone	: (512) 471-							
Re: Automation &	Lintegration Survey Pages	. 6							
Urgent For R	Urgent 🛛 For Review 🗋 Please Comment 🗹 Please Reply								
• Comments:									
_									
I am a graduate stude industry uses technolo information throughou organization by showi	nt in Civil Engineering at the Un ogy to improve project performa ut the lifecycle of a project. Ul ing you how to extract the greate	iversity of Texas. I am studying how the construction ince by automating tasks and by managing the flow of timately the data you provide will assist you and your st return on your investment in new technology.							
Please find attached, H	Parts 1-6 of our survey.								
A couple of comment	s on the survey:								
• When answering experience.	survey questions, consider a c	ompleted project for which you have knowledge or							
• Our ultimate goal is to track the use of technologies in relation to project performance. Thus, we may send you a follow-up survey to answer questions related specifically to project performance.									
You questions are well in advance for your as	Icome. Please respond by <u>Wed</u> sistance	<u>nesday 9/2</u> or at your earliest convenience. Thank you							
Graduate Research As University of Texas at	ssistant Austin								
E-mail:									

Respon	Respondent and Project Information						
Company Name:							
Company Type: Public Owner Private Owner Design Consultant of Prime Contractor or	De Super A/E Super A/E Super A/E	Design-Build or EPC Supplier or Fabricator Subcontractor er (please describe):					
Name:	Perspective: w perspective of i	which of the categories below best describes your f the project?					
Phone Number: () - FAX Number: - E-mail Address:	Business U Business U Dependence	s Unit [project initiator, investor, senior management] Team [responsible for delivering an operational facility] ons [responsible for operation of the completed facility] how many years of experience have you had in this position? < 5 $5-10$ $10-20$ >20					
Project Type: of the project types listed below Industrial Infra Foods Image: State Sta	y, which best desc structure Water/Wastewate Electrical Distrib Communications Tunneling Highway Airport Rail Flood Control Navigation Marine Facilities Mining Solid Waste Mar m □ \$20-50 Mil	scribes your project? Buildings ator Buildings ator Single-unit Residential Buildings Buildin					
Cost Performance: The total installed cost of twas	he project	Schedule Performance: The actual operations start date was					
Significantly <u>under</u> Authorized Budget	[Significantly <u>earlier than</u> Planned at Authorization					
 Essentially the same as Authorized Budget Significantly over Authorized Budget 		 Essentially the same as the Planned start Date Significantly later than Planned at Authorization 					

Part	1.								
Fror	nt End	Level 1		L	evel 2		Level 3		
Degree	of Technology Use	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electro	mic tools	Specialized, s electronic too	stand-alon Is	:	Integrated electronic tools		
Characterization		Hardcopy → Human to human → "Give me a call" → Proximity is important →		Floppy disk Human to ma "Bring me a c Proximity is l	chine lisk" ess impor	→ → →	Network Machine to machine "The file is on the network" Proximity is irrelevant		
<u>Example:</u> Needs Analysis		Traffic counting machines gather data, which is collected periodically and stored in paper files.		• Traffic data stand-alone C which is upda	is stored iIS databa ated period	in a sc, lically.	GIS database linked to citywide sensor network displays real-time traffic data and trends:		
	1		Degree	of Technology	Use	4-8-4 A.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
ID	1	Fask	Don't Know	1 2 3	NA	lf your pr Level 3, pl	ocess is more suphisticated than lease briefly describe that proces		
1.01	Conduct market an analysis for a new 1	alysis or need facility			0				
1.02	Develop, evaluate, project's scope of	and refine the work							
1.03	Diagram the manut the user's processe	facturing process -or- s ("bubble diagram")							
1.04	Estimate a budget work	from the scope of							
1.05	Develop a milestor scope of work	te schedule from the							
1.06	Acquire and store : for use during desi	site investigation data gn							
1.07	Describe the most	beneficial technologies	used in f	ront-end proc	esses at j	our com	pany:		
1.08	Describe the most	sophisticated technolog	iae nead	in front and n	maarac	at vour c	ompativi		
1.09	Deserve and most	aphistence centore		nijion-ina p	roccasos	ut your e			
							,		

Part	2.									-
Desi	ign	Level 1				L	ev	el 2		Level 3
Degree Use	of Technology	No electronic tools -or-Commor used electronic tools	nty-	Spec tools	ializ	ed, s	tand	-atone	electronic	Integrated electronic tools
Charac	terization	Hardcopy 🚽	>	Flop	py đi	isk)	Network
		Human to human 🚽	•	Human to machine			•	→	Machine to machine	
		"Give me a call"	•	"Brir	ng m	c a d	isk"		•	"The file is on the network"
	******	Proximity is important	.	Prox	នោរិយុ	/ ís h	ess ii	mporta	iii →	Proximity is irrelevant
Exampl	le: Ermatural	 Designer gets loads from a manual parts a sequent as manual. 		• Des	signo	er ge	ts lo:	ads fre	m stand-	 Designers from all disciplines
System	Structurat	passes to a draftsman who draws hand. Details are cut and pasted drawings,	sby Lon	CAD techn	and and	give of for	e; pu is the deta	e disk t ils	o a CAD	common CAD model. Details automatically added from database
(******)	1		De		£ 11-2	ahna	1	. Eteo	1	
D		Task	De De Kr	pn't aow	1	2	3	NA	If your Level 3,	process is more sophisticated than please briefly describe that process:
2.01	Designers acces select compone	ss supplier information in order to nts	. [ב						
2.02	Get input from construction me sequencing	operators and builders regarding thods selection. & construction	Ľ		۵					
2.03	Analyze alterna effects on cost,	tive construction methods for schedule, etc.	۵	כ						
2.04	Use conceptual detailed design	design work as a basis for work	0							
2.05	Generate facility	y floor plans	C	כ						
2.05	Design the fluid or pipes) and re	l transport system (open channel- lated drawings	0							· · ·
2.07	Design the strue drawings	eneral system and related	۵]	0					
2.08	Design the elect drawings	trical system and related	٢	כ						
2.09	Design the HV/ drawings	AC system and prepare related	۵			۵	٥			,
2.10	Document the a the budget, and	ssumptions used in developing pass to the next phase	۵			0				
2.11	Detect physical (i.e. plumbing, a	interference between systems electrical, structural, etc.)	۵	כ		0		D		
2.12	Prepare project	specifications	C	3						
2.13	Check the desig (e.g. design revi	n against owner requirements iews) and code requirements	0]						
2.14	Track design pr	ogress	C	3						
2.15	Describe the mo	sst beneficial technologies used du	oring d	letailea	d des	ign :	at yo	ur con	ıpany:	
		ι,								

Proci	arement	Level 1		I	Lev	el 2	r		Level 3
Degree	of	No electronic tools -or-Commonly-	Speciali	zed, s	tand	-alon	e elect	ronic	Integrated electronic tools
Techno	logy Use	used electronic tools	tools						Natural
Characterization Hardcopy 7		Hardcopy	Human	115£ 10 mm	chini			マン	Machine to machine
		"Give me a call"	"Bring r	ne a c	lisk"	-		÷	"The file is on the network"
		Proximity is important ->	Proximi	ty is l	ess ii	mpor	tant	→	Proximity is irrelevant
Examp	le:	Get paper copies of drawings/spees	Get CD	ROM	i file	s of C	CAD n	odel	Download CAD files from netwo
Bid Pro	posal	Input the prices in a spreadsheet	Compile	bið 1	with	speci	al soft	ware	Get bids from subs electronically
		Hand a hard copy of proposal to	Give ow	mer a 1	ðisk	сору	r of		Transmit file via network to own
		owiki	1 professa						1
			Degree	of Te	chno	ology	Use		
D		Task	Don't	1.	2	3	N/A	I II:	your process is more sophisticated than
			Know	Ļ	Ĺ	Ļ		Lev	el J, please briefly describe that proces
3.01	Determine equipment	the lead time required to order and materials		Ц	Ц	Ц	Ц		
3.02	Conduct a	quantity survey of drawings							ang gang pang ang katalah katala sa kata
3.03	Link quant	ity survey data to the cost							
	estimating	process		-	-		С		
3.04	Link supplestimating	process		Ц	Ш		Ц		
3.05	Refine the	preliminary budget estimate							
3.06	Develop th	e milestone schedule							
3.07	Develop ar to supplier	nd transmit requests for proposal s and subs							
3.68	Prepare &	submit shop drawings							
3.09	Acquire &	review shop drawings; send		٥					
3.10	response Compile q	uotes from suppliers & subs into							
	a bid or pro	oposal package							_
3.11	Monitor th	e progress of fabricators							
3.12	Plan the tra from the fa	ansportation routes of large items abricator to the job site							
3.13	Describe th	ne most beneficial technologies us	ed during	proc	urei	ment	at you	ir con	npany:
							•		

Part 4	4.								
Const: Mana;	ruction gement	Level 1			Le	vel 2	2		Level 3
Degree o Technolo	f ogy Use	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	Specia tools	lized	, stanc	l-alon	e electro	mic	Integrated electronic tools
Characte	rization	Hardcopy → Floppy disk → I Human to human → Human to machine → I "Give me a call" → "Bring me a disk" → I Provinity is less important → I						Network Machine to machine "The file is on the network" Proximity is irrelevant	
<u>Example</u> Cost Esti	<u>:</u> mate	Prices Specia surv Enter o	from I soft cy on fata i	stand ware digit nto cs	-alone perfor ized d timati	databas ms quan rawings ng softw	se nity vare	Estimating software linked electronically to CAD-based quantity survey & supplier prices Data automatically entered	
m		Task	Degr	e of	Techi	ology	/ Use	Γ	б.Г.,, i,
			Don't Know	1	2	3	N/A	lí yo Lerel	our process is more sophisticated than 3, please briefly describe that process:
4.01	Develop th	e construction schedule							
4.02	Track field charges	work progress & labor cost code							
4.03	Maintain a	daily job diary						-	
4.04	Update the	current cost forecast		Ο		D			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
4.05	Keep all pr construction	Keep all project team members up to date on construction progress							
4.06	Track the i	aventory of materials on site							
4,07	Link field	material managers to suppliers							
4,08	Develop st labor, equi	ort-term work schedules based on prinent, and material availability	D						THE RECEIPT FOR THE REPORT OF THE REPORT
4.09	Work crew Requests f	is submit and receive answers to or Information (RFI's)	D						
4.10	Builders p design cha cost and sc	rovide feedback about the effects of nges, made by owner or A/E, on hedule							
4.11	Communic personnel	ate design changes to field	٥						
4.12	Communic	ate status of change orders to field							
4.13	Update as-	built drawings							
4.14	Contractor	s submit requests for payment						<u></u>	
4.15	Transfer fu contractor	nds from owner's account to						<i></i>	
4.16	Describe	the most beneficial technologies used	in mana	ging	const	ractio	n projec	rts at yo	or company:

Construction Level 1 Level 2 Level 3 Degree of Technology Use Labor intensive, listle mechanization Some mechanization Mechanization linked with information Characterization Human > Mechanization Human assists human > Example: Hang sheet rock Man-handle into place Human guides machine to lift it into place Human assists human > ID Tack Degree of Technology Use into place Machine linked to CAD r ind hangs with minimate Sol Evaluate subsurface conditions If your process is more sophis If your process is more sophis Sol Evaluate subsurface conditions If If your process is more sophis If your process is more sophis Sol Evaluate subsurface conditions If If your process is more sophis If your process is more sophis Sol Carry out carthwork and grading If your process is more sophis If your process is more sophis Sol Carry out carthwork and grading If your process is more sophis If your process is more sophis Sol Construct rebar cages If your process is more sophisticated toreck If your process is more sophist	Part	5.							
Execution Labor intensive, little Some mechanization Mechanization lisked with information Characterization Human Some mechanization Mechanization lisked with information Characterization Human Machine assists human Human assists machine information Shored Coperator Technology Human assists machine intelligent power shored Example: Machandle into place Human guides machine to lift it Machine lisked to CAD r and hangs with minimal and hangs with minimal and place ID Task Degree of Technology Use If your process is more sophis 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions Image and the grading Image and the grading 5.02 Carry out earthwork and grading Image and the grading Image and the grading 5.03 Evaluate subsurface conditions Image and the grading Image and the grading 5.04 Weld pipes Image and the grading Image and the grading Image and the grading 5.04 Weld pipes Image and the grading Image and the grading Image and the grading 5.05 Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts Image and the grading Image and the grading 5.06 <th>Const</th> <th>ruction</th> <th>Level 1</th> <th></th> <th>Level 2</th> <th></th> <th>Level 3</th>	Const	ruction	Level 1		Level 2		Level 3		
Degree of Technology Use Labor intensive, lutle mechanization Some mechanization Mechanization linked with information Characterization Human ± Shovel + Laborer + Operator Machine assists human + Power shovel + Laborer + Operator Human assists machine Intelligent power shovel Technician Example: Hang sheet rock Machandle into place Human guides machine to lift it into place Machine linked to CAD m and hangs with minimal assist more sophis 1D Task Degree of Technology Use Don't 2 3 NA Know If your process is more sophis 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions □ □ 5.02 Carry out earthwork and grading □ □ 5.03 Construct rebar cages □ □ 5.04 Weld pipes □ □ □ 5.05 Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts □ □ □ 5.06 Provide an elevated work platform □ □ □ 5.08 Manipulate and hang sheet rock □ □ □ 5.09 Acquire & record laboratory test information □ □ □ 5.10 Finish concrete surfaces □ □ □ □	Execu	ition					-		
Characterization Human Human <th>Degree o Technol</th> <th>of ogy Use</th> <th>Labor intensive, little mechanization</th> <th>Some me</th> <th>chanization</th> <th></th> <th>Mechanization linked with external information</th>	Degree o Technol	of ogy Use	Labor intensive, little mechanization	Some me	chanization		Mechanization linked with external information		
Shovel → Power shovel → Intelligent power shovel Example: Man-handle into place Operator → Technician Hang sheet rock Man-handle into place Bumon guides machine to fift it Machine linked to CAD or and hangs with minimal a ID Task Don't 1 2 3 N/A Know 2 3 N/A R your process is more sphile 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions □ □ □ □ 5.02 Carry out earthwork and grading □ □ □ □ 5.03 Construct rebar cages □ □ □ □ □ 5.04 Weld pipes □ □ □ □ □ □ 5.04 weld pipes □ <t< th=""><th>Charact</th><th>terization</th><th>Human 🔶</th><th>Machine</th><th>assists human</th><th>÷</th><th>Human assists machine</th></t<>	Charact	terization	Human 🔶	Machine	assists human	÷	Human assists machine		
Laborer Operator Technology Example: Man-handle into place Humon guides machine to lift it Machine linked to CAD means guides machine to lift it ID Task Don't 2 3 N/A If your process is more suphis 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions Image: Don't 1 2 3 N/A If your process is more suphis 5.02 Carry out carthwork and grading Image: Don't 1 2 3 N/A 5.03 Construct rebar cages Image: Don't Image: Don't 1 2 3 N/A 5.04 Weld pipes Image: Don't			Shovel ->	Power she	ovel	→	Intelligent power shovel		
Example: Priminal quee Priminal quee Priminal quee Priminal quee Priminal quee Priminal quee ID Task Don't 1 2 3 N/A If your process is more sophis 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions			Laborer 🤿	Operator		→ 	Technician Machine linked to CAD model cuts		
ID Task Degree of Technology Use Don't If your process is more applib Level 3, place briefly describe 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions	Hang she	eet rock	Manstancie uno proce	into place	andes machine	wan n	and hangs with minimal assistance		
ID Task Degree of Technology Use Don't If your process is more sophis Level 3, place briefly describe 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions	L		.						
ID Idx Div Idx Idx Level 3, please briefly describe 5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions	10		Tosk	Degr Don't	e of Technolo	gy Use	If your process is many samplisticated than		
5.01 Evaluate subsurface conditions Image: Carry out earthwork and grading Image: Carry out earthwork and provide an elevated work platform Image: Carry out earthwork and hang sheet rock Image: Carry out earthwork earthwork earthwork and hang sheet rock			1 ASK	Know	1 2 3	PUA	Level 3, please briefly describe that process		
5.02 Carry out carthwork and grading	5.01	Evaluate su	bsurface conditions				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
5.03 Construct rebar cages Image: Construct rebar cages 5.04 Weld pipes Image: Construct rebar cages 5.05 Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts Image: Construct rebar cages 5.06 Provide an elevated work platform Image: Construct rebar cages 5.07 Fabricate roof trusses Image: Construct rebar cages 5.08 Manipulate and hang sheet rock Image: Construct rebar cages 5.09 Acquire & record laboratory test information Image: Construct rebar cages 5.10 Finish concrete surfaces Image: Construct rebar cages 5.11 Apply paint or coatings Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.12 Describe the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company:	5.02	Carry out ea	arthwork and grading						
5.04 Weld pipes Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.05 Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.06 Provide an elevated work platform Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.06 Provide an elevated work platform Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.07 Fabricate roof trusses Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.08 Manipulate and hang sheet rock Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.09 Acquire & record laboratory test information Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.10 Finish concrete surfaces Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.11 Apply paint or coatings Image: Construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company:	5.03	Construct re	ebar cages				en anna an		
5.05 Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts Image: Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts Image: Select the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company:	5.04	Weld pipes							
5.06 Provide an elevated work platform	5.05	Select the a	ppropriate crane for heavy lifts						
 5.07 Fabricate roof trusses 5.08 Manipulate and hang sheet rock 5.09 Acquire & record laboratory test information 5.10 Finish concrete surfaces 5.11 Apply paint or coatings 5.12 Describe the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company 	5.06	Provide an o	elevated work platform						
5.08 Manipulate and hang sheet rock Image: Image: I	5.07	Pabricate ro	of trusses						
 5.09 Acquire & record laboratory test information 5.10 Finish concrete surfaces 5.11 Apply paint or coatings 5.12 Describe the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company 	5.08	Manipulate	and hang sheet rock				······································		
 5.10 Finish concrete surfaces 5.11 Apply paint or coatings 5.12 Describe the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company 	5.09	Acquire & information	record laboratory test						
 5.11 Apply paint or coatings 5.12 Describe the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company 	5.10	Finish conc	rete surfaces				-		
 5.12 Describe the most beneficial technologies used in executing construction projects at your company: 5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company 	5.11	Apply paint	or coatings						
5.13 Describe the most sophisticated technologies used in executing construction projects at your company	5.12	Describe the	e most beneficial technologies	used in ex	ecuting cons	truction	projects at your company:		
	5.13	Describe the	e most sophisticated technolog	ies used i	a executing c	onstructi	on projects at your company:		

Part 6.			•
Start-up, Ops, & Maintenance	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Degree of Technology Lise	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	Specialized, stand-alone electronic tools	Integrated electronic tools
Characterization	Hardcopy Human to human "Give me a call" Proximity is important	Floppy disk → Human to machine → "Bring me a disk" → Proximity is less important →	Network Machine to machine "The file is on the network" Proximity is irrelevant
<u>Example:</u> Maintenance Plan	Maintenance history in paper files Manufacturer data in paper files Plan written on word precessor	Maintenance history in database Manufacturer data on disks Plan kept in stand-alone database	Database from the jubsite Manufacturer's data from a website Database linked to all operators

		Degre	e of Ie	chnolo	gy use	
ID	Task	Don't Know	<u> ' </u>	2 3	NA	If your process is more sophisticated than Level 3, please briefly describe that process:
6.01	Conduct pre-operations testing					
6.02	Train facility operators (e.g. simulations, software)					
6.03	Use as-built information in personnel training					
6.04	Track & analyze the maintenance history of important equipment					
6.05	Develop maintenance plans from maintenance history data					
6 .06	Monitor & assess equipment operations					
6.07	Facility operators request maintenance or modifications					
6 .08	Update as-built drawings in response to facility modifications					
6.09	Monitor/track/control facility energy usage					
6 .10	Monitor environmental impact of facility operations (e.g. air / water quality)					
6.11	Describe the most beneficial technology	ologies (used i	n facili	ity start	up, operations, and maintenance at your

Appendix C – Survey Version 2.1

				•		09/21/98
	·					
-2						
ò:					From:	
						University of Texas at Austin
						Dept of Civil Engineering
ax:	()	-		Fax:	(512) 471-3191
'hone:	()	-	. 3j	Phone:	(512) 471-
le:	Auto	mation	& Integra	tion Survey	Pages:	10+cover
Urgent	. Di	For Rev	riew C] Please Cor	mment 🗹	Please Reply
Urgent Comme Please Texas	nts: find at	For Rev tached Program	riew E a copy of m for the	Please Cor	mment	Please Reply
Urgent Comme Please Texas Please return	nts: find at Sloan review ed by fa	For Rev ttached Program this s tx or ele	a copy of m for the urvey and ectronical	l Please Cor f the "Integra Construction f return it by ly to the indi	mment I	I Please Reply automation" Survey developed by the University or at your earliest convenience. The form may by, Thank you in advance for your assistance.
Urgent Comme Please Please return Gradu Unive	nts: find al Sloan review ed by fa ate Res rsity of	For Roy ttached Program v this s ix or ele carch / Texas	a copy of m for the urvey and ectronical Assistant at Austin	Please Cor f the "Integra Construction I return it by ly to the ind	mment ation and A a Industry. y <u>XXXX</u> c ividual belo	I Please Reply automation" Survey developed by the University or at your earliest convenience. The form may ow, Thank you in advance for your assistance.
Comme Please Texas Please return Gradu Unive Phone Fax: E-mai	nts: find at Sloan review ed by fa ate Res rsity of t	For Roy ttached Program v this s ix or ele carch A Texas (a copy of m for the ectronical Assistant at Austin 512) 471- 512) 471-	Please Cor f the "Integra Construction I return it by ly to the ind	mment ation and A a Industry. y <u>XXXX</u> c ividual belo	I Please Reply automation" Survey developed by the University or at your earliest convenience. The form may ow, Thank you in advance for your assistance.
Comme Please Texas Please return Gradu Unive Phone Fax: E-mai	nts: find al Sloan review ed by fa rate Res rsity of t	For Roy ttached Program v this s ix or ele carch A Texas (a copy of m for the ectronical Assistant at Austin 512) 471- 512) 471-	Please Cor f the "Integra Construction I return it by ly to the indi	mment	I Please Reply automation" Survey developed by the University or at your earliest convenience. The form may ow. Thank you in advance for your assistance.
Comme Please return Gradu Unive Phone Fax: E-mai	nts: find at Sloan review ed by fa rate Res rsity of "	For Roy ttached Program v this s ix or electronic carch A Texas	a copy of m for the urvey and ectronical Assistant at Austin (512) 471- 512) 471-	Please Cor f the "Integra Construction d return it by ly to the ind	mment I	Please Reply automation" Survey developed by the University or at your earliest convenience. The form may bow. Thank you in advance for your assistance.
Urgent Comme Please Please return Gradu Unive Phone Fax: E-mai	nts: find au Sloan review ed by fa nate Res rsity of "	For Rev ttached Program v this s ax or ele carch A Texas (a copy of m for the urvey and ectronical Assistant at Austin (512) 471- (512) 471-	Please Cor f the "Integra Construction I return it by ity to the ind	mment	Please Reply Automation" Survey developed by the University or at your earliest convenience. The form may ow, Thank you in advance for your assistance.

A SURVEY OF INTEGRATION AND AUTOMATION ON CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS

VERSION 2.1

SLOAN PROGRAM FOR THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY



THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT AUSTIN

Directions

Purpose

The purpose of this survey is to assess the level of technology used on individual construction projects as well as to provide an understanding of the project's cost schedule and safety performance.

Directions

- Please complete the survey as directed bearing in mind that the survey should be answered in the context of a particular project. All data will be held in strict confidence.
- Feel free to answer only those questions for which you have a sufficient level of experience or knowledge. It is not necessary to answer all questions
- If you wish to complete a survey for more than one project, please contact the undersigned, and additional copies will be provided to you (or you may make copies of the blank survey in your possession).
- Please contact James T. O'Connor at (512) 471-4645 with any comments or questions.

Survey results should be sent to the following address:

James T. O'Connor Department of Civil Engineering ECJ 5.200 M/C C1700 University of Texas Austin, TX 78712

Fax: (512) 471-3191 e-mail: jtoconnor@mail.utexas.edu

,	Cor	tact Information	
Contact Name:			1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1
Phone Number:	Fax Number:	E-mail Add	ress:
() -	()	•	
Contact's Perspective: 1	which of the categories b	elow best describes your pe	rspective of the project?
Business Unit	(project initiator, inves	tor, senior management)	·····
Project Team	(responsible for deliver	ine an operational facility)	
	(responsible for operation	on of the completed facilit	(Y)
Experience: how many y	cars of avoariance have	ou had in this position?	
Experiences non-many y	curs of experience numers	na van m uns posmon.	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	Com	pany Information	
Company Name:	· ·		. :
		*	
Company Type:			
Public Owner	C	Design-Build or EPC	
Private Owner	C	Supplier or Fabricator	
Design Consultant	or A/E	Subcontractor	
Prime Contractor of	rGC O	ther (please describe):	s
Company Size:	*****		₹₩₽₽₽₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩
Owners (S Annual Car	nital Budget)		
A/E's & Contractors (\$	Annual Sales Volume):	·	

		Project Infor	mation		
Project Name not required, for reference	te only	annunden anders sind and and and and and and and and and a	Project I.D. You project's identity.	may The	use any reference to protect the purpose of this I.D. is to help you
Project Location:	********		correctly if clarific	son catic	ter identify the questionnaire on of data is needed and to prevent
Domestic			duplicate project e	entri	es
State (U.S.)					
Country					
Project Type: of the project types listed	below, i	which best describes y	our project?		
Industrial	Infr	astructure]	Buil	dings
Foods		Water/Wastewater	-	п	Single-unit Residential
Pharmaceuticals Mfg.	Ē	Electrical Distributi	on/	n	Multi-unit Residential (low-rise)
Consumer Products Mfg.	-	Communications		n	Multi- unit Residential (mid-rise ar
Automative		Tunneling	•	<u> </u>	high-rise)
Microelectronics Mi		Highway	1		Hotel / Motel
Pulo and Paper		Airport	Î		Low-rise Office
Power Generation		Rail	i	$\overline{\Box}$	Mid-rise Office
Betroloum Rafinica	ō	Flood Control	Ì	Π	High-rise Office
Chambral Mfr.	ō	Navigation	· ·	ñ	Retail
Chemical Mig.	Ē	Marine Facilities		n	Parking Garage
	n	Mining			Warehouse
Environmental / Remediation	п П	Solid Watte Manag	amont I	n	Educational
Metals Refining/Processing	L	Sond waste wanag	ement j		Educational
			1		Hospital / Clinic
					Laboratory
			1		0
					Correctional
Other: (please specify)			. [Correctional Entertainment
Other: (please specify)					Correctional Entertainment
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: 🔲 <55 Million 🗍	\$5-201	Million [] \$20-50 M	(illion 🗍 \$50-100)		Correctional Entertainment
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: 🔲 <s5 million="" 🗍<br="">The <u>total installed cost</u> of the project was</s5>] \$5-20]	Million [] 520-50 M	fillion 🗌 \$50-100]	Mill erasi	Correctional Entertainment ion >>100 Million ions, the operating cost of the facility
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: C <55 Million C Fhe <u>total installed cost</u> of the project was G Significantly <u>under</u> authorized Bus] \$5-20 dgct	Million □ \$20-50 M Afi wa	lillion [] \$50-100]	Mill erasi	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: C <55 Million C The total installed cost of the project was Significantly <u>under</u> authorized Bu Essentially <u>lne same as</u> Authorized	\$5-20 5 dget 3 Budge	Million 🗌 \$20-50 M Afi wa	Iillion \$50-100 cr 4-6 months of ope s Nominal	Mill erasi	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: S5 Million <i>The total installed cost of the project was</i> Significantly <u>under authorized Bud</u> Essentially <u>the same as</u> Authorized Bud	\$5-20 s dget d Budge lget	Million 🗌 520-50 M Afi wa	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nominal Higher than anti	Mill erasi	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: S Million The total installed cost of the project was Significantly <u>under</u> authorized Bud Essentially <u>the same as</u> Authorized Bud Significantly <u>over</u> Authorized Bud] \$5-20 S dget J Budge lget	Million [] \$20-50 M <i>Afi</i> wz t	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nominal Higher than anti Don't know	Mill kcipe	Correctional Entertainment ion : >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: C <s5 as="" authorized="" bu="" c="" cost:="" d="" essentially="" fhe="" installed="" million="" over="" performance:<="" project="" same="" schedule="" significantly="" td="" the="" total="" under="" was=""><td>] \$5-20) dget d Budge lget</td><td>Million [] \$20-50 M Afr wz t</td><td>fillion [] \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ape 5 [] Nominal [] Higher than anti [] Don't know</td><td>Mill icipe</td><td>Correctional Entertainment ion >>100 Million ons, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility</td></s5>] \$5-20) dget d Budge lget	Million [] \$20-50 M Afr wz t	fillion [] \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ape 5 [] Nominal [] Higher than anti [] Don't know	Mill icipe	Correctional Entertainment ion >>100 Million ons, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: S Million The total installed Cost: S Million Significantly under authorized Bu Essentially the same as Authorized Significantly over Authorized Bu Schedule Performance: Project Completion Date:	s dget 1 Budge lget	Million [] \$20-50 M Afr W2 t actual [] projected	fillion [] \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope s [] Nominal [] Higher than anti [] Don't know	Mill erasi	Correctional Entertainment
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: Cost of the project was Gignificantly <u>under</u> authorized Bu Essentially <u>inter</u> authorized Bu Gignificantly <u>over</u> Authorized Bu Schedule Performance: Project Completion Date: File actual project completion date was.	s dget dget dget	Million [] 520-50 M Afr wz t actual [] projected The	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nominal Higher than anti Don't know	Mill erail	Correctional Entertainment ion :>\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ited
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: Cost Performance: The total Installed Cost: Cost of the project was Significantly under authorized Bu Essentially the same as Authorized Significantly over Authorized Bud Schedule Performance: Project Completion Date: The actual project completion date was. Significantly earlier than planned	s dget dget dget get	Million [] 520-50 M Afr wz t actual [] projected The	fillion [] \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nominal Higher than anti Don't know e <u>actual operations s</u> Significantly <u>gan</u>	Mill erasi	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ited <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Total Installed Cost: <s5 <="" million="" td=""> The total installed Cost: <s5 <="" million="" td=""> Cost Performance: Significantly under authorized Bud Essentially the same as Authorized Bud Significantly over Authorized Bud Significantly over Authorized Bud Significantly completion date was. Significantly completion date was. Significantly completion date was. Significantly the same as the planned Essentially the same as the planned</s5></s5>	s dget Budge lget d	Million [] \$20-50 M Afr wz t actual [] projected Th:	fillion [] \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5] Noninal] Higher than anti] Don't know e <u>actual operations s</u>] Significantly <u>can</u>] Essentially <u>at</u> th] Significantly can	Mill erasi icipe	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ned <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization maned start date
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Fotal Installed Cost: Significantly <u>under</u> authorized Bu Significantly <u>under</u> authorized Bu Significantly <u>over</u> Authorized Bud Schedule Performance: Project Completion Date: The <u>actual project completion date</u> was Significantly <u>earlier than</u> planned Significantly <u>inter than</u> planned Significantly <u>later than</u> planned	3 \$5-20 s dget 3 Budge lget d d	Million [] 520-50 M Afi wa t actual [] projected That solutions of the solutions	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nontinal Higher than anti Don't know Don't know Significantly <u>cat</u> Essentially <u>at</u> th Significantly <u>lat</u>	Mill erasi start rlier e pli er th	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ited <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization numed start date an planned at authorization
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Total Installed Cost: \$\begin{bmatrix} <pre>Significantly under authorized Bud \$\begin{bmatrix} Significantly under authorized Bud \$\begin{bmatrix} Significantly over Authorized Bud \$\begin{bmatrix} Significantly over</pre>	d t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t	Million [] 520-50 M Afi wa t actual [] projected That s during Stakeho	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nontinal Higher than anti Don't know Significantly <u>can</u> Essentially <u>at</u> the Significantly <u>lat</u> older Success: e.g. o	Mill Mill erasi icipe start clier e pli er th over,	Correctional Entertainment ion :>>100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ited <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization numed start date an planned at authorization er, A/E, contractor, etc.
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Total Installed Cost: \$\begin{bmatrix} Significantly under authorized Bud \$\begin{bmatrix} \$\	d d t d t t njarie.	Million [] 520-50 M Afi wa t actual [] projected The s during Stakehe	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope 5 Nontinal Higher than anti Don't know Significantly <u>cat</u> Essentially <u>at</u> the Significantly <u>lat</u> older Successe <i>e.g.</i> of All project stakehold	Mill Mill erasi icipe start rlier e pli er th over	Correctional Entertainment ion :>>100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ited <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization numed start date an planned at authorization er, A/E, contractor, etc. shared in project success
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Total Installed Cost: \$\begin{bmatrix} Significantly under authorized Bud Significantly under authorized Bud Significantly under authorized Bud Significantly over Authorized Bud Schedule Performance: Project Completion Date: The actual project completion date was Significantly earlier than planned Significantly the same as the planned Significantly inter than planne	d d t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t	Million [] 520-50 M Afi wa t actual [] projected Tha s during Stakehe [] 1	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope s Nontinal Higher than anti Don't know Significantly <u>cat</u> Essentially <u>at</u> the Significantly <u>lat</u> der Success: e.g. of All project stakehold Nearly all project sta	Mill Mill erati icipe start clier e pli er th lers bkeh	Correctional Entertainment ion [] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ited <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization numed start date <u>an planned at authorization</u> er, A/E, contractor, etc. shared in project success olders shared in project success
Other: (please specify) Cost Performance: Total Installed Cost: Significantly under authorized Bu Significantly under authorized Bu Significantly over Authorized Bu Schedule Performance: Project Completion Date: The actual project completion date was Significantly earlier than planned Significantly under as the planned Significantly later than planned Signi	d dget d Budge lget d	Million \$20-50 M Afi wa t actual projected The s during Stakeho 1 1	fillion \$50-100] er 4-6 months of ope s Noninal Higher than anti Don't know Significantly <u>at</u> Essentially <u>at</u> th Significantly <u>lat</u> older Success: e.g. of All project stakehold Nearly all project sta Donly some project st	Mill erati icipe start e pli er th over-	Correctional Entertainment ion] >\$100 Million ions, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility ated <u>date</u> was than planned at authorization mend start date an planned at authorization er, A/E, contractor, etc. shared in project success holders shared in project success

		P	art 1. 🗎	Front	End	ł				
D Tech	egree of nology Use	Level 1			Leve	12			Level	3
Chai	racteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	•••••	Specia ele	ized, s	tand-al	one -	>	Integrated elo	ctronic tools
		Hand written data	>	Data in	electro	onic for	mat +	~~>	Shared electro netwo	nie data (e.g. ork)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data		Electr	onic da mercua	ia enter s tímes	red	> Si	ingle entry of d	lata / re-cycling ata
		Human to human		••••••	•••••••		>		Machine to	michine
		Proximity important to information transfer					>		Proximity is	irrelevant
Example Need	e: Is Analysis	Traffic counting machines gather da which is collected periodically and stored in paper files.	ata, Traf GIS perio	fie data is database, edically.	stored which	in a sta ís upda	nd-alone ted	GIS data network and trent	base linked to displays real-t ds.	citywide sensor ime traffic data
r	r	•.				. ¥1				
IJ		Task	Degree Don't Know	1 2		N/A	If your Level 3,	process i please bi	s more sophi riefly describ	sticated than that process
1.01	Conduct ma for a new fa	rket analysis or need analysis cility								
1.02	Develop, ev project's sco	aluate, and refine the ope of work		00						
1.03	Diagram the the user's pr	manufacturing process -or- rocesses ("bubble diagram")								
1.04	Estimate a b work	udget from the scope of				D				
1.05	Develop a m scope of wo	nilestone schedule from the rk								18. a 18. a 19. a 19
1.06	Acquire and for use durir	store site investigation data 1g design				0				
1.07	Describe the	most beneficial technologies	used in f	rons-ena	proc	esses i	at your cor	npany:		
Integrat	tion & Automat	ion on Construction Projects		-]						Version 2.1

		Pa	rt 2. 🛛	Desi	gn					
E Tecl	begree of mology Use	Level 1			Lev	el 2	:			Level 3
Cha	racteristics	No electronic tools -or-	··>	Speci: el	lized, ectror	stan sic to	d-alone ols		>	Integrated electronic tools
		Hand written data	->	Data ii	n elect	ionic	: format	: 4		Shared electronic data (e.g. network)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data	~>	Electo	ronic a mero	lata e us tir	intered		>	Single entry of data / re-cycling of data
		Human to human					······>			Machine to machine
		Proximity important to information transfer		100.20	*****	•••••	·····>			Proximity is irrelevant
Example Desi Syste	et gn Structural em	Designer gets loads from a manual: puts a concept on paper; passes to a draftsman who draws by hand. Details are cut and pasted on κ_s drawings.	Design softwar gives th details	er gets re: puti he disk	loads 5 a cor 5 a co 10 a (from teept CAD	on CAI technici	alone D and ian for	Desig colla comm autor	ners from all disciplines borate on a network with a non CAD model. Details natically added from database
			12							
ID		Task	Degree Don't Know		2	3	N/A	lî y Leve	our pro 13, ple:	cess is more sophisticated than ase briefly describe that process;
2.0t	Designers acc select compor	ess supplier information in order to tents			۵					
2.02	Get input from construction r sequencing	n operators and builders regarding nethods selection, & construction								
2.03	Analyze alterr effects on cos	native construction methods for t, schedule, etc.								
2.04	Use conceptus detailed desig	al design work as a basis for n work								
2.05	Generate facil	ity lloor plans								
2.06	Design the flu or pipes) and :	id transport system (open channe) related drawings								
2.07	Design the str	uctural system and related drawings								
2.08	Design the ele	ctrical system and related drawings	0							an a
2.09	Design the HV drawings	AC system and prepare related								
2.10	Document the the budget, an	assumptions used in developing d pass to the next phase				0				
2.11	Detect physics (i.e. plumbing	al interference between systems , electrical, structural, etc.)								, , , ,
2.12	Prepare projec	et specifications								
2.13	Check the des (e.g. design re	ign against owner requirements views) and code requirements								
2.14	Track design [модеез								••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••
2.15	Describe the n	nost <u>beneficial</u> technologies used duri	ing detail	ed de.	sign 3	it yo	ur com	pany:		
Integral	ion & Automati	on on Construction Projects	2-1							Varian 2 1

		Part	3. Pro	cure	ment				
Tec	Degree of hostogy Use	Level 1			Level	2			Level 3
Ch	aracteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	>	Special ele	ized, star etronie te	nd-alon sols	ć ,	>	Integrated electronic tools
		Hand written data	~~~>	Data in	electroni	e forma	nt -	~>	Shared electronic data (e.g. network)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data	·>	Eccuro nui	nie data nerous ti	entered mes		~~~>	Single entry of data / re-cycling of data
		Human to human					,		Machine to machine
		Proximity important to information transfer				>			Proximity is irrelevant
Exampl	le:	Get paper copies of drawings/specs	• Get	CD-RO	I files of	CAD	nødel	• Do	wnload CAD files from network
Bid Pro	posal	 Input the prices in a spreadsheet 	• Con	npile bid	with spe	cial sof	tware	• Ob	tain bids from subs
		Hand a hard copy of proposal to owner	• Give	t owner i	a disk coj	py of p	roposal	eie • Tra	ctronically insmit file via network to owner
	I	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Derra	of Yerl	hnálom	Hen			
ID	¥ 5	Task	Don't Know		2 3	N/A	If yo Level	xir proc 3, plea	cess is more sophisticated than se briefly describe that process:
3.01	Determine th equipment ar	e lead time required to order ad materials			30				
3.02	Conduct a qu	antity survey of drawings							
3.03	Link quantity estimating pr	y survey data to the cost							
3.04	Link supplier estimating pr	r cost quotes to the cost rocess							<u>dev an 2000 a fairt a liste da de la contra composition de la contra de la contra composition de la contra de</u>
3.05	Refine the pr	eliminary budget estimate							
3.06	Develop the	milestone schedule			סכ				
3.07	Develop and to suppliers a	transmit requests for proposal ind subs							<u> </u>
3.08	Prepare & su	bmit shop drawings							999-91-77
3.09	Acquire & re response	view shop drawings; send					<u></u>		······································
3.10	Compile quo a bid or prop	tes from suppliers & subs into osal package							
3.11	Monitor the	progress of fabricators							
3.12	Plan the trans from the fabr	sportation routes of large items icator to the job site							
3.13	Describe the	most <u>beneficial</u> technologies use	ed during	g procu	rement	at you	n comp	any:	
Integra	tion & Automati	on on Construction Projects	3-1	l					Version 2.1

D Tech	egree of nology Use	Level 1	;			Leve	212	-		Level 3	3
Char	acteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools		Ş	Specia ele	lized, s	aand-alon a tools	¢ -	>	Integrated elec	tronic tools
		Hand written data	>	Ľ	bata in	clectr	onic form	ar -	~~~>	Shared electron netwo	nie data (e.g. uk)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data	>		Electr	onić di merou	ita enterec s times	! .	>	Single entry of da	ata / re-cyclin ta
		Human to human					>			Machine to	machine
		Proximity important to information transfer			******	*******	·····;·····)	•		Proximity is	irrelevant
Example	:	· Unit prices from a book	٠	Prices	from	stand-:	alone data	base	+ Est	timating software li	nked
Cost	Estimate	Paper & pencil quantity survey	٠	Specia	l soft	ware p	erforms qu	aantity	ele	circinically to CAD antity survey & sur	-based olier prices
		Data manually entered into, spreadsheet	•	Enter	dəta it	eruzeo ito esti	mating so	tiware	• Da	ta automatically en	tened
	T		Dear	to an	Terb	nolos	v Hee	[
D		Task	Don'i	1	2	3	N/A	If you	r proo	ess is more sophi	sticated that
			Know			L	L	Level 3	, pleas	se briefly describe	that proce
4.01	Develop the o	construction schedule									
4.02	Track field w charges	ork progress & labor cost code		٥							
4.03	Maintain a da	ily job diary									
4.04	Update the cu	arrent cost forecast									
4.05	Keep all projection	ect team members up to date on progress									
4.06	Track the inv	entory of materials on site									
4.07	Link field ma	terial managers to suppliers								-	
4.08	Develop shor labor, equipr	t-term work schedules based on sent, and material availability		۵		D					
4.09	Work crews s Requests for	ubniit and receive answers to Information (RFI's)	0	0		٥					
4.10	Builders prov of design char on cost and se	ide feedback about the effects nges, made by owner or A/E, chedule		٥							
4.11	Communicate personnel	design changes to field									
4.12	Communicate field	status of change orders to									
4.13	Update as-bui	ilt drawings									
4.14	Contractors s	ubmit requests for payment				Ο					
4.15	Transfer fund contractor	s from owner's account to				0			•		
4.16	Describe the	most <u>beneficial</u> technologies use	rd in <i>ma</i> r	naging	z con	stracti	on proje	cis at yo	ur com	ipany:	
•	a .	A									

		Part 5. Con	struct	ion Exec	ution		
D Tech	egree of nology Use	Level 1	le Belannan kun ya seny	Lev	el 2	****	Level 3
Cha	racteristics	Labor intensive, little	->	Some most	anization	·>	Mechanization linked with external information
		Human —	->	Machine ass	ists human	>	Human assists neachine
		Laborer		Oper	ik y	>	Technisian
Example	sheet nack	 Manual placement 	 Hum place 	za guides ma t	chine to lift i	tinto • Ma ant	chine linked to CAD model cuts I hangs with minimal assistance
Site 3	reparation	Shovel	• Gran	ler		• Go	ader linked to GPS
ш		Task	Degre Don't Know	l 2	logy Use N/A	If your po Level 3, plo	ocess is more sophisticated than rate briefly describe that process:
5.01	Evaluate sub	surface conditions] []		
5.02	Carry out ear	thwork and grading					
5.03	Construct rel	ar cages	Ο				
5.04	Weld pipes						
5.05	Select the ap	propriate crane for heavy lifts				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
5.06	Provide an el	evated work nlatform	п			* <u> </u>	·
5.07	Fabricate roo	f trusses	п				
5.08	Manipulate a	nd hang sheet rock	n				
5.09	Acouire & re	cord laboratory test information	n	nnr		<u></u>	<u></u>
5 10	Finish concre	to surfaces	П			·····	
511	Annly paint of	w continues					
5.11	ուների հայու	i course,				Anni-1	<u> </u>
5.12	Describe the	most <u>heneficia</u>] technologies use	d in exe	cuting cons	truction pa	ojects at yo	nir company:
Integratio	n & Automation	n on Construction Projects	5-1				Version 2.1

		Part 6. Start-u	p, Op	erat	ions	& Ma	aintenai	nce	
Degree of Technology	(Use	Level 1)	.evel 2	2		Level 3
Characteris	tics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools			Speciali elec	zed, stan trônic to	id-alone xols	>	Integrated electronic tools
		Hand written data	>	1	Data in (electroni	e format	>	Shared electronic data (e.g. network)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data	>		Electron	nie data (perous ti)	entered mes	>	Single entry of data / re-cycling of data
		Human to human				i	·····»		Machine to machine
		information transfer					>		Proximity is increvant
Example: Maintenance	Plan	Maintenance history in paper fi	les •	Main	tenance	history i	n database	• D;	stabase from the job site
		 Manufacturer data in paper file Plan written on word processor 	s •	Mant Plan i	nfacturer kept in s	dətə on tarid-alo	disks ne database	• M • Da	anufacturer's data from a web site atabase linked to all operators
	r		15				-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	······
w		Task	Degre Don't Know	e of 1	2 3	N/A	lf your	process is please brid	more sophisticated than Level 3, effy describe that process:
6.01	Condu	ct pre-operations testing							
6.02	Train f simula	acility operators (e.g. tions, software)							
6.03	Use as- person	-built information in nel training							
6.04	Track & history	& analyze the maintenance of important equipment							
6.05	Develo mainte	p maintenance plans from nance history data							
6.06	Monite operati	or & assess equipment ons							
6.07	Facility mainter	y operators request nance or modifications				ם נ			
6.08	Update respons	as-built drawings in se to facility modifications							
6.09	Monito energy	n/track/control facility usage							
6.10	Monito facility quality	r environmental impact of operations (c.g. air / water)	D		00		-		
6.11	Descrit compar	be the most <u>beneficial</u> techno ny	ologies u	ised i	n facili	ity star	tup, opera	tions, an	d maintenance at your
		·							
Integration & Au	itomatio	n on Construction Projects		6-1					Version 2.1

Appendix D – Survey Version 2.2



Directions

Purpose

The purpose of this survey is to assess the level of technology used on individual construction projects as well as to provide an understanding of the project's cost schedule and safety performance.

Directions

- Please complete the survey as directed bearing in mind that the survey should be answered in the context of a particular project. All data will be held in strict confidence.
- Feel free to answer only those questions for which you have a sufficient level of experience or knowledge. It is not necessary to answer all questions
- If you wish to complete a survey for more than one project, please contact the undersigned, and additional copies will be provided to you (or you may make copies of the blank survey in your possession).
- Please contact James T. O'Connor at (512) 471-4645 with any comments or questions.
- Survey results should be sent to the following address:

James T. O'Connor Department of Civil Engineering ECJ 5.200 M/C C1700 University of Texas Austin, TX 78712

Fax: (512) 471-3191 e-mail: jtoconnor@mail.utexas.edu

		Contact I	nformation
Contact Name:	:		
Phone Number:	Fax N	umber:	E-mail Address:
() -	() -	
Contact's Perspective: w/	hich of the ca	ntegories below bes	describes your perspective of the project?
Business Unit	(project ini	liator, investor, seni	or management)
Project Team	(responsible	e for delivering an o	perational facility)
Operations	(responsible	e for operation of th	e completed facility)
Experience: how many ye	ars of exper	ience have you had	in this position? $\Box < 5 \Box 5-10 \Box 10-20 \Box > 20$
-		Company	Information
Company Name:			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Company Type:			
Public Owner		🗌 Design	-Build or EPC
Private Owner		🗌 Suppli	er or Fabricator
Design Consultant o	r A/E	Subcon	ntractor
Prime Contractor or	GC	Other (ple	ase describe):
A/E's & Contractors (\$	Annual Sale	s Volume):	
		Project L	oformation
Project Name:			Project I.D. You may use any reference to protect the
	·····		and CII/Sloan personnel identify the questionnaire
Project Location: Domestic			correctly if clarification of data is needed and to prevent duplicate project entries
	State (U.S.)		
	Country		
Project Completion Date:		_ actual] pr	ojected
- · ·		·····	
Total Installed Cost: 🔲 <	5 Million	\$5-20 Million	
Total Installed Cost: Project Nature: "C	5 Million Freen Field"	Renovation	Expansion

.

Project Type: of the project types liste	d below, which best d	escribes your project?	,
Industrial Foods Pharmaceuticals Mfg. Consumer Products Mfg. Automotive Microelectronics Mfg. Pulp and Paper Power Generation Petroleum Refining Chemical Mfg. Oil & Gas Production Environmental / Remediation Metals Refining/Processing	Infrastructure Water/Wa Electrical Communic Tunneting Highway Airport Rail Flood Con Navigatior Marine Fa Mining Solid Was	stewater Distribution / cations trol cilities te Management	Buildings Single-unit Residential Multi-unit Residential (low-rise) Multi- unit Residential (mid-rise and high-rise) Hotel / Motel Low-rise Office Mid-rise Office High-rise Office Retail Parking Garage Warehouse Educational Hospital / Clinice
Other: (please specify)			Correctional Entertainment
The total installed cost of the project w Significantly <u>under</u> authorized B Essentially <u>the same as</u> Authoriz	as ludget ed Budget	After 4-6 month was A proble	is of operations, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility
The <u>total installed cost</u> of the project w Significantly <u>under</u> authorized B Essentially <u>the same as</u> Authoriz Significantly <u>over</u> Authorized B	as ludget red Budget udget	After 4-6 month was A proble Not a pr Don't kn	ns of operations, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility em voblem now
Cost Performance: The total installed cost of the project w Significantly under authorized E Essentially the same as Authoriz Significantly over Authorized B Schedule Performance: The actual project completion date was Significantly earlier than planned Essentially the same as the planned	as Budget sed Budget udget d d ted	After 4-6 month was A proble Not a pr Don't kn The <u>actual open</u> Significa Essentia Significa	is of operations, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility moblem now <u>rations start date</u> was antly <u>earlier than</u> planned at authorization Illy <u>at</u> the planned start date antly <u>later than</u> planned at authorization
Cost Performance: The total installed cost of the project w Significantly under authorized E Essentially the same as Authoriz Significantly over Authorized B Schedule Performance: The actual project completion date was Significantly ine same as the planne Essentially the same as the planne Significantly later than planned Safety: were there any OSHA reportal the project? Yes No Don't know	as Budget ed Budget udget d ted ble injuries during	After 4-6 month was A proble Not a pr Don't kn Signific: Signific: Signific: Stakeholder Succes All project st Nearly all pr Only some p	is of operations, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility cm oblem now <u>rations start date</u> was antly <u>earlier than</u> planned at authorization lly <u>at</u> the planned start date antly <u>later than</u> planned at authorization ss: <i>e.g. owner, A/E, contractor, etc.</i> takeholders shared in project success oject stakeholders shared in project success roject stakeholders shared in project success
Cost Performance: The total installed cost of the project w Significantly under authorized E Essentially the same as Authoriz Significantly over Authorized B Schedule Performance: The actual project completion date was Significantly earlier than planned Essentially the same as the planned Significantly later than planned Significantly later than planned Safety: were there any OSHA reportate the project? Yes No Don't know	as Budget sed Budget udget d ted ble injuries during ct outcome be credit	After 4-6 month was A proble Not a pr Don't kn Significa Essentia Significa Stakeholder Succes All project st Nearly all pr Only some p	is of operations, the <u>operating cost</u> of the facility com roblem now rations start date was antly <u>earlier than</u> planned at authorization Illy <u>at</u> the planned start date antly <u>later than</u> planned at authorization ss: e.g. owner, A/E, contractor, etc. takeholders shared in project success roject stakeholders shared in project success the use of technology? Yes No

	egree of poloey Use	Level 1			Leve	12		Level 3	
Characteristics No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools Hand written data		No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	alized, s	tand-ale	one .	Integrated elect	ronic tools		
			Data	in electro	nic for	Shared electron netwo	ic data (e.g. k)		
Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data		Electronic data entered					Single entry of da of dat	ta / re-cycling a	
Human to human							Machine to	machine	
		Proximity important to information transfer						Proximity is i	rrelevant
ample: Needs	: s Analysis	Traffic counting machines gather da which is collected periodically and stored in paper files.	ua, Traf GIS perio	fic data databas xdicaily.	is stored e, which	in a sta is upda	nd-alone ted	GIS database linked to c network displays real-tin and trends.	itywide sensor ne traffic data
			Deenee	-67		Tine	r		
IJ		Task	Degree Don't Know		2 3	N/A		Comments	
1.01	Conduct ma for a new fa	urket analysis or need analysis icility							
1.02	Develop, ev project's sc	aluate, and refine the ope of work							
1.03	Diagram the the user's p	e manufacturing process -or- rocesses ("bubble diagram")			םכ				
1.04	Estimate a l work	budget from the scope of							
1.05	Develop a r scope of wo	nilestone schedule from the ork							
1.06	Acquire and for use duri	f store site investigation data ng design							
1.07	Describe th	e most beneficial technologies	used in f	ront-er	nd proc	esses a	at your co	ompany:	
		*							
							,		
									·.

D Tect	egree of nology Use	Level 1		Le	vel 2			Level 3
Cha	racteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	Specialized, stand-alone electronic tools					Integrated electronic tools
		Hand written data	ritten data Data in electronic fo			: format		Shared electronic data (e.g. network)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data	Electronic data entered numerous times			Electronic data entered numerous times		Single entry of data / re-cycling of data
		Human to human					Machine to machine	
		Proximity important to information transfer					Proximity is irrelevant	
Example Desi Syste	e: gn Structural em	Designer gets loads from a manual; ructural Designer gets loads from stand-alone software; puts a concept on paper; passes to a draftsman who draws by hand. Designer gets loads from stand-alone software; puts a concept on CAD and gives the disk to a CAD technician for details Details are cut and pasted on drawings. drawings. drawings.				Designers from all disciplines collaborate on a network with a common CAD model. Details automatically added from database		
	1		Dearce	······································				
ID		Task	Don't Know	1 2	3	N/A		Comments
2.01	Designers acc select compor	ess supplier information in order to tents						
2.02	Get input from construction n sequencing	n operators and builders regarding nethods selection, & construction						
2.03	Analyze altern effects on cost	native construction methods for t, schedule, etc.						
2.04	Use conceptual design work as a basis for detailed design work							
2.05	Generate facil	ity floor plans						
2.06	Design the flu or pipes) and	id transport system (open channel related drawings						
2.07	Design the str	uctural system and related drawings						
2.08	Design the ele	ctrical system and related drawings						
2.09	Design the HV drawings	AC system and prepare related						
2.10	Document the the budget, an	assumptions used in developing d pass to the next phase						
2.11	Detect physics (i.e. plumbing	al interference between systems , electrical, structural, etc.)						
2.12	Prepare project	t specifications						
2.13	Check the des (e.g. design re	ign against owner requirements views) and code requirements						
2.14	Track design [progress						
2.15	Describe the r	nost beneficial technologies used dur	ing detail	ed design	at yo	ur com	pany:	

Part 3. Procurement									
E Tech	egree of mology Use	Level 1		Lev	el 2			Le	vel 3
Cha	racteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools		Specialized electroi	, stan	d-alone ols	; -	Integrate	d electronic tools
	Hand written data		Data in electronic format				t	Shared el	ectronic data (e.g. network)
	Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data			Electronic data entered numerous times				Single entr	of data / re-cycling of data
	Human to human						Mach	ine to machine	
	Proximity important to information transfer					Proxin	iity is irrelevant		
Example	<u>e:</u>	• Get paper copies of drawings/specs	• Get	CD-ROM fil	es of	CAD n	nodel	 Download CAD 	files from network
Bid Prop	osal	 Input the prices in a spreadsheet 	• Con	pile bid with	ı spec	ial soft	ware	Obtain bids fro	m subs
	Hand a hard copy of proposal to Give owner a disk copy of propose owner			oposat	Transmit file via	network to owner			
		······	Degree	of Technol	logy	Lise		·····	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
D		Task	Don't Know		3	N/A		Commen	ts
3.01	Determine th equipment ar	e lead time required to order ad materials							
3.02	Conduct a qu	antity survey of drawings					i	<u> </u>	
3.03	Link quantity estimating pr	y survey data to the cost occess						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
3.04	Link supplies estimating pr	r cost quotes to the cost ocess						<u> </u>	
3.05	Refine the pr	eliminary budget estimate							
3.06	Develop the	milestone schedule							
3.07	Develop and to suppliers a	transmit requests for proposal and subs					<u></u>		
3.08	Prepare & su	bmit shop drawings						<u>.</u>	
3.09	Acquire & re response	view shop drawings; send							
3.10	Compile quo a bid or prop	tes from suppliers & subs into osal package					<u></u>		
3.11	Monitor the	progress of fabricators							
3.12	Plan the tran from the fab	sportation routes of large items icator to the job site							<u></u>
3.13	Describe the	most beneficial technologies use	d during	, procuren	uent :	at you	r com	pany:	
	• • • • • •		_						

	<u></u>	rari 4. Co	nstru	CII0		апа	gemen		1
De Tech	egree of nology Use	Level 1				Leve	12		Level 3
Char	acteristics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools	Specialized, stand-alone electronic tools					6	Integrated electronic tools
Hand written data			Data in electronic format					at	Shared electronic data (e.g. network)
Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data			Electronic data entered numerous times					l	Single entry of data / re-cycling of data
		Human to human	o human				Machine to machine		
		Proximity important to information transfer						Proximity is irrelevant	
Example: • Unit prices from a book		•	Prices	from	stand-:	ilone data	base	• Estimating software linked	
Cost i	Estimate	Paper & pencil quantity survey	•	Specia	al soft	vare p	erforms qu	antity	electronically to CAD-based
				survey	on a	giuzeo	urawings		- Data este este l'a este est
		spreadsheet	•	Enter	data n		mating so	itware	Data automatically entered
-			Degr	ree of	Tech	nolog	v Use		
ID		Task	Don't Know	1	2	3	N/A		Comments
4.01	Develop the c	construction schedule							
4.02	Track field w charges	ork progress & labor cost code							
4.03	Maintain a da	ily job diary	П	П		п	П		
4.04	Update the cu	irrent cost forecast	Ē	Ē	n	Π		<u>.</u>	
4.05	Keep all proj	ect team members up to date on progress							
4.06	Track the inv	entory of materials on site	П	П	п	п			
4.07	Link field ma	terial managers to suppliers	п	Π	П		n i		
4.08	Develop shor labor, equipm	t-term work schedules based on hent, and material availability							<u> </u>
4.09	Work crews s Requests for 1	submit and receive answers to Information (RFI's)							
4.10	Builders prov of design char on cost and so	ide feedback about the effects nges, made by owner or A/E, chedule							
4.11	Communicate personnel	e design changes to field							
4.12	Communicate field	status of change orders to							
4.13	Update as-bui	ilt drawings							· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
4.14	Contractors s	ubmit requests for payment							
4.15	Transfer fund contractor	s from owner's account to							
4.16	Describe the	most beneficial technologies use	ed in <i>ma</i> i	nagin	g con:	tructi	on projec	ts at you	ur company:
		-							•
teoration	& Automation	on Construction Projects		4-1					Version 2.2

Degree of Level 1 Technology Use		Level 1	Level 2						Level 3	
Chr	aracteristics	Labor intensive, little	Some mechanization						Mechanization	linked with
		Human		Mach	ina 951	oiete ł			external into	ormation
Laborer		Machine assists human Operator						Techni	s macinite cian	
Exampl	ie:	Manual placement	• Hum	an guid	tes ma	chine	e to lift it	into	Machine linked to CA	D model cut
Hon; Site	g sheet rock	- Chavel	place) 1-4					and hangs with minim	al assistance
	proposation	Shover	- OI	<u>er</u>		<u> </u>			• Older make to or _	
<u> </u>	1		Degre	e of T	echn	ology	v Use	<u> </u>		
ID		Task	Don't Know	1	2	3	N/A		Comments	
5.01	Evaluate sub	surface conditions						I		
5.02	Carry out ear	thwork and grading			_ ۱ ت]				
5.03	Construct rel	bar cages			_ _ (ב				•
5.04	Weld pipes				_ _ (_ ר				
5.05	Select the ap	propriate crane for heavy lifts			<u>п</u> (- -		·		
5.06	Provide an el	evated work platform				- -	Π			
5.07	Fabricate roc	of trusses			Πį	<u>ר</u>		<u></u>		
5.08	Manipulate a	ind hang sheet rock				- -	n			
5.09	Acquire & re	cord laboratory test information				- -	П			
5.10	Finish concre	te surfaces	П	П	ц П	- T	п П	•		
511	Apply paint (no surraves	n			- -	П			
J	****** F ******	n coaunga	-	L	ب البيا		ц.			
								-		

Degree	of Lise	Level 1			Le	vel 2			Level 3
Characteri	stics	No electronic tools -or- Commonly-used electronic tools		Sp	ecialized	, stand- nic tool	alone s	Inte	egrated electronic tools
		Hand written data		Da	ata in elec	tronic f	ormat	Sha	red electronic data (e.g. network)
		Verbal or paper data transfer / little or no re-use of data		E	lectronic numero	data en ous time	tered s	Single	entry of data / re-cycling of data
		Human to human						1	Machine to machine
		Proximity important to information transfer						P	roximity is irrelevant
xample: Maintenanc	e Plan	Maintenance history in paper fil	es o	 Mainter 	nance his	tory in (database	 Database f 	rom the job site
		 Manufacturer data in paper files 	•	Manufa	acturer da	ta on di	sks	 Manufactu 	rer's data from a web site
		Plan written on word processor		• Plan ke	pt in star	d-alone	 Database I 	inked to all operators	
		Toolt	Degre	e of Te	chnolog	v Use		Com	nents
		1458	Know			INA			
6.01	Condu	ct pre-operations testing							
6.02	Train f simula	acility operators (e.g. tions, software)							
6.03	Use as person	built information in nel training							·
6.04	Track of history	& analyze the maintenance of important equipment							
6.05	Develo mainte	p maintenance plans from nance history data							
6.06	Monito operati	or & assess equipment ons							
6.07	Facility mainte	y operators request nance or modifications							
6.08	Update respon	as-built drawings in se to facility modifications							
6.09	Monito energy	or/track/control facility usage							
6.10	Monito facility quality	or environmental impact of operations (e.g. air / water)							
6.11	Descril compa	be the most <u>beneficial</u> techno ny	logies	used in	facility	startu	p, operati	ons, and main	tenance at your

Change	Description	Page	Reason
Added	Cover Page		Gives the package a professional look
Added	Purpose and Directions		Responding to common questions raised by participants
Moved	Project Information to its own page		Separating respondent and project information relieves congestion
Added	Company Size Question	i	Allows project performance
	 Owners (\$ Annual Capital Budget) 		comparison
	 A/E's & Contractors (\$ Annual Sales Volume) 		
Added	Project Name (optional)	ii	Helps identify project if more data is required at a later date
Added	Project I.D.	ii	Helps identify the project and prevent duplication in the database
Added	Project Location	ii	Allows check of sample diversity
Added	"Multi-Unit Residential (mid-rise & high-rise)"project type	ii	Maintains consistency with "office" categories
Changed	"Medical" project type	ii	Eliminates some potential
	To: "Hospital/Clinic"		ambiguity
Added	"Entertainment" project type	ii	Covers sports stadiums, theme parks, etc.
Added	"(please specify) and a line following the "Other" category	ii	Highlights the need for clarification
Added	Operating Cost performance measure	ii	Finer analysis of performance
Added	Project Completion Date	ii	Shows whether data is complete
Added	Actual Operations Start Date	ii	Finer analysis of performance
Added	Safety Success performance measure	ii	Finer analysis of performance
Added	Stakeholder Success performance measure	ii	Checks the potential for lopsided success across the project team

Appendix E – Changes from Version 2.0 to 2.1

Change	Description	Page	Reason
Changed	Font size of project types to 10 point	ii	Conserves space for additional information
Added	Survey title, page number, and version number to footer	All	Avoids confusion during follow-up interviews
Changed	Font in the characterization table to 9 point	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 5-1, 6-1	Provides more room vertically and horizontally on the page
Changed	"Characterization" To: "Characteristics" on the second line of the characterization table	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 5-1, 6-1	Simplicity
Changed	Reformatted lines and arrows in the characterization table	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 5-1, 6-1	Aesthetics/ preferences
Changed	"Hardcopy, "Floppy disk", "Network" To: "Handwritten data", "Data in electronic format", "Shared electronic data (e.g. network)"	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 6-1	Sounds more professional
Deleted	"Human to machine"	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 6-1	No need to define the intermediate level between "Human to human" and "Machine to machine"
Changed	"'Give me a call'", "'Bring me a disk'", "'The file is on the network'" To: "Verbal or paper data transfer/ little or no re-use of data", "Electronic data entered numerous times", "Single entry of data/ re-cycling of data"	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 6-1	Sounds more professional

. . . .

Change	Description	Page	Reason
Deleted	"Proximity is less important"	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 6-1	No need to define the intermediate level between "Proximity important" and "Proximity irrelevant"
Deleted	"Shovel", "Power shovel", "Intelligent power shovel" from characteristics	5-1	Fits better as an example than a characteristic
Added	"Shovel", Grader", "Grader linked to GPS" as a "Site preparation" example	5-1	Fits better as an example than a characteristic
Moved	Moved the section title from the characterization table into the header	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 5-1, 6-1	Conserves space vertically on the page
Deleted	"most beneficial technology" question	1-1, 5-1	Eliminates some redundancy

Change	Description	Page	Reason
Added	"How does the degree of technology use on this project compare with other projects your company has participated in? Typical Advanced"	ii	Differentiates between best and average projects
Added	"Can a significant portion of the project outcome be credited to (or blamed on) the use of technology? Yes No"	ii	Checks for possible external factors that may have affected project outcome independent of technology use
Changed	Operating Cost Performance responses: " Nominal" " Higher than anticipated" To: " A problem" " Not a problem"	ii	Clarity and comprehensiveness
Added	"Project Nature: Green Field' Renovation Expansion"	ii	Allows check of correlation with degree of technology use
Changed	"If your process is more sophisticated than Level 3, please briefly describe that process" To: "Comments"	1-1, 2-1, 3-1, 4-1, 5-1, 6-1	Gives respondent more flexibility

Appendix F – Changes from Version 2.1 to 2.2
Tech ID #	Technology	Applicable Phase/Task 1. Front End 2. Design 3. Procurement 4. Construction 5. Startup/Comm 6. Maint./Ops	Prime Benefit 1. Productivity 2. Cost 3. Schedule 4. Quality 5. Safety
С	Communications		
C.1	Conventional (memo, phone, video conferencing, E-mail)	All	All
C.2	Internet/intranet		
C.2.1	Project Websites	1, 2, 3, 4, 5	All
C.2.2	Automated web-publishing	All	1, 2, 3
C.3	Large Bandwidth Data Transfer		
C.3.1	ISDN, T1, Ethernet, Cable, Fiber- Optic	1, 2, 3, 4	All
C.4	Wireless Communication		
C.4.1	Radio, Cellular, Satellite	All	All
C.5	Digital	All	1, 3, 4
C.6	Electronic Data Interchange (EDI)	All	1, 2, 3, 4
C.7	Data transfer standards		
C.7.1	STEP	1, 2, 3, 4	All
C.7.2	International Alliance for Interoperability (IAI)Industry Foundation Classes	1, 2, 3, 4	All
Н	Hardware		
H.1	Client-server	All	All
H.2	"Robust" téchnologies	4,6	1, 2, 3, 4
H.3	Increased power and use of current personal computing	All	All
H.4	Personal digital assistants (PDA)	4,5	1
H.5	Global Position System (GPS) related	4	1, 2, 3, 4

Appendix G – Automation and Integration Technology Listing

Tech ID #	Technology	Applicable Phase/Task 1. Front End 2. Design 3. Procurement 4. Construction 5. Startup/Comm 6. Maint./Ops	Prime Benefit 1. Productivity 2. Cost 3. Schedule 4. Quality 5. Safety
Н.6	Wireless devices	All	1
H.6.1	Remote laptop linked to project database and schedule information	4	1, 2, 3, 4
S	S Software		
S.1	CAD		
S.2.1	2-D	2, 3	1,4
S.2.2	3-D with no attribute database	2, 3, 4	1,4
S.2.3	3-D with attribute database	2, 3, 4	1, 3, 4
S.2.4	3-D linked to object-oriented knowledge	All	1, 2, 3, 4
S.2.5	3-D with timed replay/linked with schedule program	2, 3, 4, 5	All
S.2.6	CAD compatibility and links with suppliers	2, 3, 4	All
S.2.7	Compatible, CAD-based shop drawings and submittals	3, 4	All
S.2.8	User-defined CAD images accessible at jobsite	4, 5, 6	All
S.3	Scheduling	2, 3, 4, 5	All
S.4	Estimating/Costing	All	2
S.5	Document Management Systems	All	1, 4
S.6	Middleware	All	All
S.7	Visualization Technologies	All	2, 3
S.7.1	On the Internet (VRML)		
S.7.2	Virtual Reality		
S.7.3	Walk-thru		
S.8	Artificial Intelligence (AI)	All	2, 3, 4

Tech ID #	Technology	Applicable Phase/Task 1. Front End 2. Design 3. Procurement 4. Construction 5. Startup/Comm 6. Maint./Ops	Prime Benefit 1. Productivity 2. Cost 3. Schedule 4. Quality 5. Safety
S.9	Knowledge-based engineering (KBE)	1,2	2, 3, 4
S.10	Autonomous agents	1,2,3	1, 2, 3
D	Data Structures		
D.1	Data warehouses	3,6	1,3
D.2	Data marts	3,6	1,3
D.3	Relational Databases, Relational Database Management Systems (RDBMS)	All	All
D.4	Object-Oriented Technologies/Databases	All	All
MS	Modeling and Simulation		
MS.1	Dumb organization chart vs. organization chart linked to activity model	All	All
MS.2	Simulation of technology implementation (ABC-Sim)	All	All
WL	Function Wish List		
WL.1	Corporate/project lessons learned databases. Project archiving.	All	All
WL.1.1	Non-existent		
WL.1.2	Hard copy only		
WL.1.3	CD ROM-based		
WL.1.4	On intranet or network		
WL.1.5	Linked to other computerized knowledge bases (standards, etc.)		
WL.2	Intelligent P&ID's		
WL.2.1	Conventional	2, 3, 4, 5	Baseline

Tech ID #	Technology	Applicable Phase/Task 1. Front End 2. Design 3. Procurement 4. Construction 5. Startup/Comm 6. Maint./Ops	Prime Benefit 1. Productivity 2. Cost 3. Schedule 4. Quality 5. Safety
WL.2.2	Automated generation of equipment lists, instrument lists, piping line lists	2, 3, 4, 5, 6	1, 2, 3, 4
WL.2.3	Automated generation of systems lists	2, 3, 4, 5	1, 2, 3, 4
WL.2.4	Tracks operating properties (flow rates, temperatures, etc.)	5,6	2, 4, 6
WL.3	Automatic as-built data collection and assessment	4, 5	2,4
WL.4	Efficient Pipe design		
WL.4.1	Automated routing/alternatives assessment	2,4	1, 2, 3, 4
WL.4.2	Automated drawing generation/automatic link to CAD	2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3, 4
WL.4.3	Automated parts list/bill of materials/cost estimates generation	2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3, 4
WL.4.4	Electronic transfer of piping drawings to pipe fabricator	2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3, 4
WL.5	Electrical/instrumentation routing	2, 4, 6	1,2
WL.6	Structural steel design linked to CAD	2, 3, 4	1, 2
WL.7	On-line package units catalogues	2, 3	1
WL.8	Project specification system	2, 3, 4	1, 4
WL.8.1	Dumb word processing only		
WL.8.2	Smart word processing with identification of variables		
WL.8.2	Smart database approach		
WL.8.4	Smart linked-object approach		
WL.8.4.1	Linked to CAD		

Tech ID #	Technology	Applicable Phase/Task 1. Front End 2. Design 3. Procurement 4. Construction 5. Startup/Comm 6. Maint./Ops	Prime Benefit 1. Productivity 2. Cost 3. Schedule 4. Quality 5. Safety
WL.8.4.2	Linked to procurement system (bid tabs, PO's, etc.)		
WL.8.4.3	Linked to field QA/QC system		
WL.9	Schedule management		
WL.9.1	All-manual, no CPM	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.9.2	Computerized CPM	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.9.3	With Resource loading	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.9.4	With probabilistic time estimates	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.9.5	Linked to cost tracking/control	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.9.6	Linked to CAD	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.9.7	Linked to organization chart	1, 2, 3, 4	1, 2, 3
WL.10	Materials management		-
WL.10.1	CAD with material take-off capability	2, 3, 4, 6	1
WL.10.2	Partial inventory computer database	3, 4, 6	1, 2, 3
WL.10.3	Complete inventory database	3, 4, 6	1, 2, 3
WL.10.4	Field bar-coding of components	4, 5, 6	1, 2, 3
WL.11	Bid tabulation soliciting and generation using EDI	2, 3, 4	1, 3, 4
WL.12	Purchase order transfer using EDI	3, 4, 6	1,2,3,4
WL.13	Fabrication expediting and statusing using EDI	3, 4, 6	1,2,3,4
WL.14	QA/QC sampling—statistical process control	2, 3, 4, 6	4
WL.15	Real-time site configuration using CAD linked with schedule	4	All
WL.16	Instrumentation calibration and documentation	4, 5, 6	4

Tech ID #	Technology	Applicable Phase/Task 1. Front End 2. Design 3. Procurement 4. Construction 5. Startup/Comm 6. Maint./Ops	Prime Benefit 1. Productivity 2. Cost 3. Schedule 4. Quality 5. Safety	
WL.17	Automated maintenance schedule generation based on equipment performance data	6	2,5	
WL.18	Automated scale-back of operations based on anomalous equipment performance data	6	2,5	
WL.19	Actual/real-time schedule determination/assessment			
WL.19.1	Job diaries/daily progress reports	4	3	
WL.19.2	% physical complete tracking	4, 5, 6	3	
WL.20	Field labor tracking			
WL.20.1	Bar-coded worker ID's	4, 5, 6	3,5	
WL.20.2	Automated work-hour trending/projection	2, 4, 5, 6	3	
WL.21	Heavy lift planning			
WL.21.1	All manual	4,6	Baseline	
WL.21.2	Automated crane selection	4, 6	1	
WL.21.3	Automated rigging design	4,6	1	
WL.21.4	Automated lift simulation	2, 4, 6	1,5	
WL.22	Operator training			
WL.22.1	Manual approaches only	6	Baseline	
WL.22.2	Simulation-based	6	1, 2, 4	

Question	······································	Clas	sification
ID	Description	Task	Integration Link
1.01	Conduct market analysis or need analysis for a new facility	х	
1.02	Develop, evaluate, and refine the project's scope of work	X	
1.03	Diagram the manufacturing process -or- the user's processes ("bubble diagram")	X	
1.04	Estimate a budget from the scope of work		X
1.05	Develop a milestone schedule from the scope of work		X
1.06	Acquire and store site investigation data for use during design		X
2.01	Designers access supplier information in order to select components		Х
2.02	Get input from operators and builders regarding construction methods selection, & construction sequencing		Х
2.03	Analyze alternative construction methods for effects on cost, schedule, etc.		Х
2.04	Use conceptual design work as a basis for detailed design work		Х
2.05	Generate facility floor plans	X	
2.06	Design the fluid transport system (open channel or pipes) and related drawings	X	
2.07	Design the structural system and related drawings	Х	

Appendix H – Classification of Assessment Questions

Question		Clas	sification
ID	Description	Task	Integration Link
2.08	Design the electrical system and related drawings	X	
2.09	Design the HVAC system and prepare related drawings	X	
2.10	Document the assumptions used in developing the budget, and pass to the next phase		X
2.11	Detect physical interference between systems (i.e. plumbing, electrical, structural, etc.)		X
2.12	Prepare project specifications	x	
2.13	Check the design against owner requirements (e.g. design reviews) and code requirements		X
2.14	Track design progress	x	
3.01	Determine the lead time required to order equipment and materials		X
3.02	Conduct a quantity survey of drawings	x	
3.03	Link quantity survey data to the cost estimating process		X
3.04	Link supplier cost quotes to the cost estimating process		X
3.05	Refine the preliminary budget estimate	X	
3.06	Develop the milestone schedule	X	
3.07	Develop and transmit requests for proposal to suppliers and subs		X
3.08	Prepare & submit shop drawings		X
3.09	Acquire & review shop drawings; send response		X

Question		Class	ssification
ID	ID Description	Task	Integration Link
3.10	Compile quotes from suppliers & subs into a bid or proposal package		X
3.11	Monitor the progress of fabricators		X
3.12	Plan the transportation routes of large items from the fabricator to the job site	X	
4.01	Develop the construction schedule	X	
4.02	Track field work progress & labor cost code charges		X
4.03	Maintain a daily job diary	x	
4.04	Update the current cost forecast	x	
4.05	Keep all project team members up to date on construction progress		X
4.06	Track the inventory of materials on site		X
4.07	Link field material managers to suppliers		X
4.08	Develop short-term work schedules based on labor, equipment, and material availability	X	
4.09	Work crews submit and receive answers to Requests for Information (RFI's)		X
4.10	Builders provide feedback about the effects of design changes, made by owner or A/E, on cost and schedule		x
4.11	Communicate design changes to field personnel		X
4.12	Communicate status of change orders to field		x
4.13	Update as-built drawings		x x

Question		Classification	
ID	Description		Integration Link
4.14	Contractors submit requests for payment		X
4.15	Transfer funds from owner's account to contractor		X
5.01	Evaluate subsurface conditions	Х	
5.02	Carry out earthwork and grading	X	
5.03	Construct rebar cages	X	
5.04	Weld pipes	X	
5.05	Select the appropriate crane for heavy lifts	X	
5.06	Provide an elevated work platform	X	
5.07	Fabricate roof trusses	X	
5.08	Manipulate and hang sheet rock	X	
5.09	Acquire & record laboratory test information		х
5.10	Finish concrete surfaces	X	
5.11	Apply paint or coatings	X	
6.01	Conduct pre-operations testing	X	
6.02	Train facility operators (e.g. simulations, software)	Х	
6.03	Use as-built information in personnel training		X
6.04	Track & analyze the maintenance history of important equipment		Х
6.05	Develop maintenance plans from maintenance history data		Х
6.06	Monitor & assess equipment operations	Х	

Question		Classification	
ID	Description	Task	Integration Link
6.07	Facility operators request maintenance or modifications		X
6.08	Update as-built drawings in response to facility modifications		Х
6.09	Monitor/track/control facility energy usage		Х
6.10	Monitor environmental impact of facility operations (e.g. air / water quality)		X

~.

Bibliography

- Bradley, David. 1997. "The Challenge That Faces Us." Automation and Robotics for Construction Newsletter. 15 (Winter)
- Chang, Lu-Maan and Li-Chung Chao. 1992. "Trend in Local Area Network Utilization." Journal of Management in Engineering. 8, no. 1 (January): 27-39
- Chin et al. 1997. "Application of Object Technology to a Traffic Simulation System." *Computing in Civil Engineering* (Proceedings of the 4th Congress held in conjunction with A/E/C SYSTEMS© 16-18 June): 41-48
- Construction Industry Institute, The (CII). 1989. "CAD/CAE in the Construction Industry." *Publication 8-3*, (September)
- Construction Industry Institute, The (CII). 1993. "EDI: Concepts and Applications." *Publication 20-1*. (February)
- Construction Industry Institute, The (CII). 1993. "An Introduction to Integrated Database Systems." *Publication 20-2*. (February)
- Construction Industry Institute, The (CII). 1993. "Achieving an Integrated Data Environment: A Strategic Initiative." *Publication 20-3*. (February)
- Edmondson et al. 1997. "Silicon Valley on the Rhine." Business Week. (3 November): 162-166
- Haas, Carl T. et al. 1995. "Robotics in Civil Engineering." Microcomputers in Civil Engineering, 10: 371-378
- McKinney, Kathleen and Martin Fischer. 1997 "4D Analysis of Temporary Support." *Computing in Civil Engineering* (Proceedings of the 4th Congress held in conjunction with A/E/C SYSTEMS© 1997, 16-18 June): 470-476

McLeod, John. 1998. Project Success. The University of Texas at Austin

Norberg, Arthur, O'Neil, and Freedman. 1996. Transforming Computer Technology. Johns Hopkins University Press Novitski, B.J. 1988. "America's Best-Managed Firms: Changing the Face of Practice with Digital Technologies." Architectural Record. (June): 72

Phair, Matthew (?). 1991. "Minicomputers, PC's Now Dominate the Market." Engineering News Record. (12 August): 17-18

_____. 1998. "Collaborative Systems Move Closer." Engineering News Record. (13 July)

- Phair, Matthew and William Angelo. 1997. "Digital Demands." Engineering News Record. (24 March): 30-36
- Post, Nadine M. 1997. "AIA Survey Confirms Trend toward Expanded Services." Engineering News Record. (26 May): 14
- Setzer, Steven W. 1994. "Fast Computers Poised for Action." Engineering News Record. (31 January): 77
- Thornbury, Katherine. 1998. "Industry Using Electronic Tools to Get the Job Done." The Business Journal Serving San José and Silicon Valley. (16 February)

ţ

Vita

Keith Allen Welch was born in Berlin, Vermont on January 23, 1970, the son of Elizabeth Jane Welch and Reginald David Welch. After completing his work at Montpelier High School, Montpelier, Vermont, in 1988, he entered Penn State University in University Park, Pennsylvania. He received the degree of Bachelor of Science from Penn State University in May, 1992. In February, 1993 he started his active duty service as an officer in the United States Air Force at Eglin Air Force Base, Florida. In August, 1997, he entered The Graduate School at the University of Texas.

Permanent address: 3809 Spicewood Springs Rd. #117 Austin, TX 78759

This thesis was typed by the author.